Postural control predicts neurodegeneration in Mild Cognitive Impairment

Lilyan Merovitz-Budning School of Physical and Occupational Therapy Faculty of Medicine McGill University, Montreal Quebec, Canada

# April 2021

A thesis submitted to McGill University in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree

of Master of Science (Rehabilitation Science)

© Lilyan Merovitz-Budning 2021

# Contents

Acknowledgements	5
Chapter I: Introduction	6
Relevance	6
Rationale	8
Research problems	8
Research Questions	9
Objectives	9
Chapter II: Background	9
Aging, cognitive decline, and dementia	9
Brain volume, neurodegeneration, and cognitive decline	
Postural control	14
Postural control assessments	16
The neurophysiology of postural control	
Chapter III: Methods	
Study Design	
Procedures	
Study Participants	21
General Assessments	
Neuropsychological Assessments	
Brain Volumes	
Postural Control Assessment	
Data Analysis	
Sample Size Estimation	
Statistical Analysis	
Chapter IV: Results	
Demographics	
Postural control	
Brain volume	
Correlation between brain volumes and postural control	
Chapter V: Discussion	
Postural control	
Chapter VI: Conclusions	
References	

## Abstract

Background: Brain volume loss is commonly associated with advanced aging and neurodegeneration. In individuals with Alzheimer's Disease (AD), deficits in postural control assessed with dynamic posturography have been associated with reduced brain volume. Postural control may be a predictive biomarker of cognitive decline and neurodegeneration. However, whether changes in postural control are associated with reductions in brain volume in individuals with mild cognitive impairment (MCI) is not known. Objectives: 1) To investigate differences in postural control, using dynamic posturography, between MCI and cognitively normal (CN) older adults. 2) To investigate differences in brain volumes between MCI and CN older adults. 3) To explore associations between brain volume and postural control, using dynamic posturography, in both CN and MCI individuals. Methods: 18 MCI (age=73.61+6.59 y; Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA)=24.05+3.21) and 32 CN (age=73.04+6.68 y; MoCA=26.52+2.62) older adults were tested. Structural magnetic resonance imaging was used to assess their total brain volume and the volume of discrete areas of the brain known to be involved in postural control, including the thalamus, caudate nucleus, putamen, pallidus, nucleus accumbens, cerebellum and hippocampus. The sensory organization test (SOT), a test of dynamic posturography, was employed to assess postural control. Results: MCI individuals showed smaller regional and total brain volumes, but differences met statistical significance only in the postcentral region, and caudate and accumbens stuctures. Similarly, MCI individuals demonstrated poorer postural control (SOT score=64.18+13.35) than CN individuals (SOT score=69.41+10.69), but differences did not reach statistical significance (p=0.062). Correlations between total brain volume and the SOT score in the CN group were negligible ( $R^2=0.24$ ; p=0.24). In contrast, robust associations in the MCI group were found ( $R^2=0.60$ ; p=0.0079). Significance: Postural control assessed with dynamic posturography is strongly associated with total brain volume in people with MCI. Longitudinal studies should investigate the potential predictive value of postural control as a biomarker of neurodegeneration.

## Résumé

Contexte: La perte de volume cérébral est généralement associée au vieillissement avancé et à la neurodégénérescence. Chez les personnes atteintes de la maladie d'Alzheimer (MA), les déficits du contrôle postural évalués par posturographie dynamique ont été associés à une réduction du volume cérébral. Le contrôle postural peut être un biomarqueur prédictif du déclin cognitif et de la neurodégénérescence. Cependant, nous ne savons pas encore si les changements dans le contrôle postural chez les personnes avec une déficience cognitive légère (DLC) sont associés à des réductions du volume cérébral. **Objectifs:** 1) Étudier les différences de contrôle postural entre les adultes avec DLC et les adultes âgés cognitivement normaux (CN) à l'aide de la posturographie dynamique. 2) Étudier les différences de volume cérébral entre les adultes âgés DLC et CN. 3) Explorer les associations entre le volume cérébral et le contrôle postural, en utilisant la posturographie dynamique, chez les individus CN et DLC. Méthodes: 18 DLC (âge=73.61+6.59 ans; Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA)=24.05+3.21) et 32 CN (âge=73.04+6.68 ans; MoCA=26.52+2.62) adultes âgés ont été testés. L'imagerie par résonance magnétique structurelle a été utilisée pour évaluer leur volume cérébral total et le volume de zones distinctes du cerveau connues pour être impliquées dans le contrôle postural, y compris le thalamus, le novau caudal, le putamen, le pallidus, le noyau accumbens, le cervelet et l'hippocampe. Le test d'organisation sensorielle (SOT), un test de posturographie dynamique, a été utilisé pour évaluer le contrôle postural. Résultats: les individus DLC ont montré des volumes cérébraux plus petits, mais les différences ne sont statistiquement significatives que dans la région post-centrale et les structures caudées et accumbens. De façon similaire, les individus DLC ont démontré un contrôle postural plus faible (score SOT = 64.18+13.35) que les individus CN (score SOT=69.41+10.69), mais les différences ne sont pas significatives (p = 0.062). Les corrélations entre le volume cérébral total et le score SOT dans le groupe CN étaient négligeables (R<sup>2</sup>=0.24; p=0.24). En revanche, des associations robustes ont été trouvées dans le groupe DLC ( $R^2=0.60$ ; p=0.0079). Signification: Le contrôle postural évalué par posturographie dynamique est fortement associé au volume cérébral total chez les personnes atteintes de DLC. Les études longitudinales devraient étudier la valeur prédictive potentielle du contrôle postural en tant que biomarqueur de la neurodégénérescence.

## Acknowledgements

I would like to enthusiastically thank my supervisor, Dr. Marc Roig, for all of his help on this endeavor. Our frequent meetings kept me excited about my work and eased my fears and anxieties every time. He gave me the tools to work through roadblocks, and made thesis writing a more enjoyable experience than I possibly could have hoped.

I would also like to thank my supervisory committee members, Dr. Joyce Fung, and Dr. Sara Ahmed, for their guidance and advice on this project.

An enormous thank you to Josephine Salib, without you the data collection for this project would not have been possible. Commiserating with you made hard days easier and laughing together brightened the good ones the most. You kept me on my toes and helped me organize myself when I didn't know which way was up.

To the researchers involved in the TRIAD study, thank you for your tireless help on this collaboration. Your hard work allowed for our participant recruitment and comparison of brain biomarker measures.

Finally, I want to thank my close friends and family, who listened endlessly to both my excited chatter and ever-present angst on this journey. To my parents, thank you for always being my biggest supporters and standing by my side. To Jeremy Korb, thank you for always encouraging me and helping me keep my chin up when things felt tough.

#### Chapter I: Introduction

## **Relevance**

Given the aging population and increasing life expectancy, the number of individuals suffering from age-related cognitive decline and dementia, including Alzheimer's Disease (AD), is expected to triple by the year 2050 (Prince *et al.*, 2013). Although mild cognitive impairment (MCI) does not always lead to AD, MCI, especially of the amnestic subtype, is considered one of the earliest features of AD and other dementias. MCI diagnosis has been shown to be an independent predictor of AD, with 40% of individuals diagnosed with MCI progressing to AD over a 4-year period (Petersen, 2000). Furthermore, Petersen (2000) found that 60% of MCI patients exhibited known biomarkers of AD post-mortem – verified by autopsy. AD is costly and has a high mortality rate (Tejada-Vera, 2013; Dodel *et al.*, 2015). Therefore, it is critical to investigate and elucidate improved techniques and methodologies for the prevention, early detection, and mitigation of these diseases and their effects.

Cognitive decline and dementia manifest in the brain through various markers, including the reduction of brain volume (Visser *et al.*, 1999; Fotenos *et al.*, 2005; Driscoll *et al.*, 2009; Raji *et al.*, 2009). These structural brain changes signalling the beginning of the progression to dementia can appear several years before the symptoms of the disease become evident (Jagust *et al.*, 2006; Twamley *et al.*, 2006; Bernard *et al.*, 2014). However, the detection of early brain changes, including brain atrophy, can be costly and time consuming. Therefore, the evaluation of these markers remains largely inaccessible to the public.

In AD, declining physical function occurs alongside declining cognitive function and neurodegeneration. For instance, Montero-Odasso *et al.* (2014) proposed gait speed to be a motor biomarker of dementia, as it has demonstrated predictive value regarding the onset of cognitive

decline and the transition to dementia (Montero-Odasso & Hachinski, 2014; Montero-Odasso, 2016). Specifically, this relationship was observed when the dual-task gait paradigm was employed – where participants are required to perform a cognitive task while walking. Adding the performance of a cognitive task to the simple motor task appears to increase the sensitivity for detection of cognitive decline. Further, dual-task gait has been associated with brain volume loss in MCI individuals (Doi *et al.*, 2017; Sakurai *et al.*, 2019). While it is evident that gait speed provides valuable information, other aspects of physical function have yet to be investigated.

Postural control can be defined as a specific aspect of balance in which an individual maintains a bipedal stance while making an effort to remain still. This entails the use and integration of sensory system information in order to generate minimal postural sway and remain over the base of support. Similarly to gait speed, postural control is an important element of physical functioning. Moreover, postural control may be likened to dual-task gait in that it has a known cognitive component in addition to the motor aspect (Kerr *et al.*, 1985; Lajoie *et al.*, 1993; Teasdale *et al.*, 1993). It is possible that like dual-task gait, postural control, as measured by dynamic posturography, will demonstrate predictive value over the course of cognitive decline.

In the past, impairments to postural control have been observed in cognitive decline using clinical balance tests (Kato-Narita *et al.*, 2011; Wilkins *et al.*, 2013; Tangen *et al.*, 2014; Tolea *et al.*, 2016) and force-plate assessments (Leandri *et al.*, 2009; Shin *et al.*, 2011; Deschamps *et al.*, 2014; Mignardot *et al.*, 2014). More recently, dynamic posturography has been introduced, and has similarly been used to demonstrate detriments to postural control occurring with cognitive decline and AD (Lee *et al.*, 2017; Baydan *et al.*, 2020). Dynamic posturography manipulates the sensory systems contributing to postural control separately, which provides unique mechanistic information regarding the maintenance of postural control.

Importantly, Lee *et al.* (2017) found a relationship between subcortical brain volumes and postural control, using dynamic posturography, in adults with AD. This finding indicates that postural control may be useful in predicting structural brain changes occurring with dementia. While this information is important, similar studies have not been conducted in individuals with MCI. Investigating the relationship between postural control, as measured with dynamic posturography, and brain volume, in individuals with MCI is critical to understanding the sensitivity of postural control as a measure of neurodegeneration in cognitive decline.

This could be of great clinical value, as the identification of structural brain changes occurring with cognitive decline may provide patients the opportunity to initiate more effective preventive treatments and implement interventions in an effort to slow the progression of cognitive decline. As such, it is important to investigate the possibility of postural control as a predictive marker of brain volume loss and global neurodegeneration.

#### **Rationale**

#### **Research problems**

- 1) In individuals with MCI, postural control has only been assessed using dynamic posturography in a small population (n=10) who demonstrated very low global cognition (mean MoCA score  $15.9 \pm 2.92$ ). It would be worthwhile to examine postural control in individuals diagnosed with MCI in a larger population, and with a population demonstrating higher cognitive levels, which are more consistent with MCI diagnosis.
- 2) In individuals with MCI, the association between postural control, as measured using dynamic posturography, and brain volume has yet to be examined.

## **Research Questions**

This research project aims to address three questions: **Primary:** To what extent is postural control, as assessed using dynamic posturography, impaired in individuals with MCI compared to CN? **Secondary:** To what extent is brain volume reduced in individuals with MCI compared to CN? **Tertiary:** To what extent is postural control, as measured by dynamic posturography, associated with brain volume in CN and MCI individuals?

## **Objectives**

<u>Primary:</u> To investigate differences in postural control between MCI and CN older adults. <u>Secondary:</u> To investigate differences in brain volumes between MCI and CN older adults. <u>Tertiary:</u> To explore associations between postural control, using dynamic posturography, and brain volume in CN and MCI individuals.

#### Chapter II: Background

## Aging, cognitive decline, and dementia

In humans, the aging process is commonly associated with declining cognitive functioning (O'Sullivan *et al.*, 2001; Andrews-Hanna *et al.*, 2007; Deary *et al.*, 2009; Salthouse, 2010), and these declines have been observed to accelerate after midlife (Salthouse, 2009; Singh-Manoux *et al.*, 2012). Certain modifiable risk factors have been proposed for cognitive decline and dementia, such as cardiovascular risk factors and lifestyle choices; however, a certain extent of cognitive impairment is inevitable with age (Knopman *et al.*, 2001; Baumgart *et al.*, 2015).

Additionally, older adults are known to have an increased risk of developing dementia. For example, Plassman *et al.* (2007) explored dementia prevalence in a population of individuals residing in the United States and found 5% of individuals aged 71-79 years to be afflicted, compared to 24.2% of individuals aged 80-89, and 37.4% of individuals over 90 years.

Dementia is a term widely used to describe a number of diseases and conditions wherein neurons in the brain cease to function normally or die, resulting in deficits to various aspects of cognitive functioning. Alzheimer disease (AD) is the most prevalent type of dementia (Alzheimer's, 2016). For example, Barker *et al.* (2002) found that in a sample of subjects with dementia, autopsy-confirmed AD made up 77% of the sample, followed by Lewy body disease (26%), vascular dementia (18%), hippocampal sclerosis (13%), and frontotemporal dementia (5%). Mixed pathology was frequently observed such that AD was observed to be present in 66% of Lewy body disease cases, 77% of vascular dementia cases, and 66% of hippocampal sclerosis cases. The deleterious changes to the brain experienced by persons with AD result in detriments to activities of daily living and independent functioning. Ultimately, AD impairs bodily functioning and results in death.

The diagnostic criteria for AD have been developed over the last several decades and are still being redefined today (Tierney *et al.*, 1988; Markesbery, 1997; Dubois *et al.*, 2007; Reitz *et al.*, 2011; Gauthier *et al.*, 2020). In 2011, the National Institute on Aging and the Alzheimer's Association made a notable update to the criteria and guidelines for AD diagnosis (Jack *et al.*, 2011; McKhann *et al.*, 2011; Alzheimer's, 2013). They proposed three distinct stages of AD – suggesting that the disease may be present before the appearance of clinical symptoms (Albert *et al.*, 2011; Sperling *et al.*, 2011). Thus, individuals who exhibit AD pathology in the brain, without the presence of dementia, may be diagnosed with pre-clinical AD, or AD-related Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI) (Alzheimer's, 2013).

Petersen *et al.* (1999) explains MCI as memory impairment beyond what is to be expected for a given age group and education level. While individuals with MCI exhibit noticeable impairments in cognition, they are minor, such that everyday activities remain largely unaffected (Alzheimer's, 2013). The term MCI has been used in the literature for many years, however, there remains a lack of standardized criteria for diagnosis. Widely used criteria include those laid out by the DSM-V (APA, 2013), the National Institutes on Aging - Alzheimer's association workgroup (NIA-AA) (Albert *et al.*, 2011), and the Mayo Clinic (Petersen, 2004). These diagnostic criteria overlap on several characteristics, including subjective and objective cognitive impairment, the preservation of independence, and the absence of dementia (Vega & Newhouse, 2014). Furthermore, the NIA-AA has outlined biomarker criteria regarding  $\beta$ -amyloid and tau protein deposition for the purposes of research and/or clinical trials.

MCI has been referred to as a transition state to AD (Morris *et al.*, 2001; Moradi *et al.*, 2015), however, it is important to note that this is not always the case (Loewenstein *et al.*, 2009; Malek-Ahmadi, 2016; Clem *et al.*, 2017). While many individuals suffer from AD-related MCI and continue to decline as the disease progresses, some individuals diagnosed with MCI remain cognitively stable, and others have been observed to revert to a cognitively normal (CN) state (Manly *et al.*, 2008; Malek-Ahmadi, 2016). This would indicate their condition to be independent of AD pathology. The distinguishing features of AD-related MCI from other causes are not well established, but it remains certain that the detection of MCI in its earliest stages is crucial. This early-detection is what may provide the opportunity to begin treatment at the earliest possible time-point, prior to the onset of dementia.

## Brain volume, neurodegeneration, and cognitive decline

Structural changes to the brain are apparent with both healthy aging and cognitive decline. For example, older adults have demonstrated reduced global and regional brain volumes compared to younger adults (Good *et al.*, 2001; Walhovd *et al.*, 2005; Walhovd *et al.*, 2011; Ramanoel *et al.*, 2018). Moreover, in longitudinal studies, healthy adults have been observed to exhibit reductions in brain volumes over time (Pfefferbaum *et al.*, 1998; Raz *et al.*, 2003b; Raz *et al.*, 2003c; Resnick *et al.*, 2003; Scahill *et al.*, 2003; Raz *et al.*, 2005; Driscoll *et al.*, 2009; Murphy *et al.*, 2010). Importantly, this volume loss, and the rate at which it occurs, has been observed to be associated with poorer cognitive functioning (Rodrigue & Raz, 2004; Fletcher *et al.*, 2018; Ramanoel *et al.*, 2018).

Brain volume reductions observed in healthy aging are exacerbated in individuals diagnosed with AD, who exhibit even greater reductions and an increased rate of change in brain volumes (Thompson *et al.*, 2003; Fjell *et al.*, 2009). Further, while there is overlap in the pattern of atrophy observed in healthy aging and AD, specific regions of the brain are known to be particularly vulnerable to AD-related brain atrophy (Fjell *et al.*, 2009; Raji *et al.*, 2009). These include medial temporal structures such as the entorhinal cortex and hippocampus, as well as lateral temporal structures, and the superior temporal gyrus (Dickerson *et al.*, 2001; McEvoy *et al.*, 2009). Therefore, AD-related declines in brain volume have been observed to follow a pattern which can be differentiated from that which occurs in healthy aging (Du *et al.*, 2004; Moradi *et al.*, 2015).

This pattern of brain volume loss and increased rate of change has been proposed as a marker of AD pathology (Atiya *et al.*, 2003; Holland *et al.*, 2009; Frisoni *et al.*, 2010), and is known to precede dementia (Visser *et al.*, 1999; Killiany *et al.*, 2000). Accordingly, these structural changes have been similarly observed in MCI (Fan *et al.*, 2008; Driscoll *et al.*, 2009; Fennema-Notestine *et al.*, 2009; Davatzikos *et al.*, 2011). Furthermore, in individuals diagnosed with MCI, smaller brain structure volumes, as well as increased rates of change, have been demonstrated to have predictive value regarding the progression to AD (Jack *et al.*, 1999;

deToledo-Morrell *et al.*, 2004; Devanand *et al.*, 2007; Whitwell *et al.*, 2008). Therefore, brain volume appears to be an important marker of AD development, even early – on in the disease.

While the exact mechanisms underlying brain volume loss with aging and AD have yet to be firmly established, they have been explored. Raz and Rodrigue (2006) synthesize the literature regarding contributing factors to brain volume loss in older adults and propose this process to be vascular-mediated. Evidence indicating a relationship between impaired brain vasculature and reduced brain volume dates back decades. For instance, cross-sectional studies have repeatedly documented an association between hypertension and reduced brain volumes globally, as well as in the prefrontal cortex and medial temporal regions of older adults (Hatazawa *et al.*, 1984; Salerno *et al.*, 1992; Strassburger *et al.*, 1997; Raz *et al.*, 2003a; Wiseman *et al.*, 2004; Korf *et al.*, 2005). Longitudinal studies have resulted in similar findings, indicating that when untreated hypertension is observed several years prior to the assessment of brain volume, there is an associated risk of increased hippocampal atrophy (Heijer *et al.*, 2003; Korf *et al.*, 2004). Additionally, it has been found that adults free of hypertension, but with a higher-than-average ambulatory blood pressure, are more likely to exhibit smaller global brain volumes (Goldstein *et al.*, 2002).

Sustained elevations in blood pressure can lead to arteriosclerosis and result in impairments to cerebral blood flow, producing detrimental effects on the cerebrovasculature (Evans, 1965; Giertsen, 1966; Naritomi *et al.*, 1979). Low cerebral blood flow has been strongly correlated with smaller brain volumes (Yamaguchi *et al.*, 1983), and has therefore been hypothesized to be the primary cause of increased reductions to brain volume in older adults with heightened blood pressure (Hatazawa *et al.*, 1984; Manolio *et al.*, 1994; Skoog, 1997). Hypertension and high blood pressure are common in older adults (Fryar *et al.*, 2017; Ostchega *et al.*, 2020) and, therefore, may account for brain volume loss in a great number of adults.

Importantly, there is also evidence to suggest a relationship between hypertension and AD (Skoog, 1997; Kivipelto *et al.*, 2002; Dickstein *et al.*, 2010). For instance, Lennon *et al.* (2019) found that hypertension at midlife was associated with an increased risk of developing AD. Additionally, reduced brain volumes which were associated with hypertension in CN adults occurred in regions known to be vulnerable to the development of AD. While there are several other explanations for the observed relationship between hypertension and AD, such as concomitant cerebrovascular disease, or shared pathogenesis, hypertension has been proposed to play a role in AD etiology (Skoog & Gustafson, 2002).

## **Postural control**

In recent years, it has been repeatedly demonstrated that declining cognitive function is related to a decline in physical function (Bahureksa *et al.*, 2017; Gray *et al.*, 2021). For example, low gait speed has been observed to precede cognitive impairment and dementia, demonstrating predictive value for cognitive decline (Buracchio *et al.*, 2010; Kikkert *et al.*, 2016; Montero-Odasso *et al.*, 2018; Grande *et al.*, 2019). Furthermore, the dual-task paradigm, where participants are asked to walk while performing a cognitive task, has been shown to provide additional value – particularly in individuals with MCI (Montero-Odasso *et al.*, 2014). For instance, in individuals diagnosed with MCI, dual task gait performance has been associated with the onset of dementia (Montero-Odasso *et al.*, 2017).

Additionally, dual-task gait speed has been associated with a distinct pattern of brain volume loss in MCI individuals (Doi *et al.*, 2017; Sakurai *et al.*, 2019). Dual task and simple gait tasks have also been associated with other established brain biomarkers of dementia, such as cerebral  $\beta$ -amyloid deposition (Del Campo *et al.*, 2016; Nadkarni *et al.*, 2017; Wennberg *et al.*, 2017). This was primarily observed in CN individuals (Nadkarni *et al.*, 2017; Wennberg *et al.*,

2017), however, Del Campo *et al.* (2016) included a portion of MCI individuals in their study findings. Thus, alongside other gait parameters, dual-task gait speed has been proposed as a motor biomarker of cognitive decline (Montero-Odasso *et al.*, 2014; Montero-Odasso, 2016).

Postural control can be defined as the maintenance of an upright, bipedal stance, such that the center of mass remains over the base of support, and within the limits of stability (Alexander, 1994; Hageman et al., 1995). This is accomplished by integrating the sensory systems including the 1) visual, 2) vestibular, and 3) proprioceptive systems, in order to detect body motion, and apply a corrective force (Peterka, 2002). Similarly to dual-task gait, postural control is a complex task known to have a critical cognitive processing component (Kerr *et al.*, 1985; Lajoie *et al.*, 1993; Teasdale *et al.*, 1993). Furthermore, postural control is an important marker of physical function. Thus, postural control may demonstrate the same potential for predictive value over declining cognition.

Deficits to postural control have long-been observed alongside healthy aging (Wolfson *et al.*, 1992; Baloh *et al.*, 1994; Camicioli *et al.*, 1997). Moreover, Redfern *et al.* (2019) found postural control performance to be associated with various aspects of cognitive performance in healthy older adults. Similarly, it follows that impairments in postural control are greater in individuals with cognitive decline (Deschamps *et al.*, 2014; Mignardot *et al.*, 2014; Bahureksa *et al.*, 2017).

One plausible cause of these deficits to postural control is sensory system impairment, which is known to be associated with cognitive decline (Stephen *et al.*, 2010; Nakamagoe *et al.*, 2015; Monge & Madden, 2016). Alternately, an association has been observed between brain volume and postural control in cognitive decline (Kido *et al.*, 2010; Makizako *et al.*, 2013; Lee *et al.*, 2017), and it is possible that impairments to brain volume and postural control are linked

through a direct mechanism. However, it is also possible that these deficits simply occur concurrently as a result of global brain changes taking place with cognitive decline (Makizako *et al.*, 2013; Sparto *et al.*, 2020). Regardless of the mechanistic connection, the relationship between reduced brain volume and impaired postural control is important to investigate, as postural control may have the potential to be a useful marker of neurodegeneration and cognitive decline (Anstey *et al.*, 2006; Sheridan & Hausdorff, 2007; Borges Sde *et al.*, 2015).

#### **Postural control assessments**

Clinical balance assessments have frequently been employed in order to establish deficits to postural control in older adults with AD and MCI, compared to those who are CN (Kato-Narita *et al.*, 2011; Wilkins *et al.*, 2013; Tangen *et al.*, 2014; Tolea *et al.*, 2016). For example, the Berg Balance Scale addresses functional balance by examining sitting, standing, and dynamic conditions. It is a simple assessment with demonstrated reliability for older individuals, as well as for those with dementia (Blankevoort *et al.*, 2013; Muir-Hunter *et al.*, 2015; Telenius *et al.*, 2015; Baker *et al.*, 2020). Therefore, it has seen widespread use in these populations (Pedroso *et al.*, 2012; McGough *et al.*, 2013; Ries *et al.*, 2015).

Similarly, static balance assessments utilizing force plate technologies have been used to determine impairments to postural stability for older individuals, including those with AD and MCI (Leandri *et al.*, 2009; Shin *et al.*, 2011; Deschamps *et al.*, 2014; Mignardot *et al.*, 2014). Moreover, when these force plate assessments were employed, postural control was found to be associated with brain volume for both MCI and AD groups (Makizako *et al.*, 2013; Sparto *et al.*, 2020).

However, while these tests provide useful information, they are unable to provide specific insight regarding why postural control is impaired, such as identifying the role of different sensory

system deficits in the contribution to postural control. The Sensory Organization Test (SOT) from the dynamic posturography balance assessment uses six conditions in order to manipulate each of the visual, somatosensory, and vestibular systems. Therefore, this assessment may allow for a greater understanding of the mechanistic aspects of postural control.

When individuals with AD were evaluated with the SOT, they demonstrated poorer postural control than CN counterparts (Chong *et al.*, 1999; Lee *et al.*, 2017). Moreover, this deficit was associated with reductions in brain volume (Lee et al., 2017). (MoCA score  $15.9 \pm 2.92$ ). This could indicate that individuals were assessed later on in the course of the progression of MCI and in some cases, perhaps in the early stages of dementia. The relationship between postural control, as assessed with dynamic posturography and the SOT, and brain volume has never been examined in individuals with MCI.

As the SOT provides important information that is not available from other balance assessments, it would be valuable to use dynamic posturography in order to assess postural control, and its relationship with brain volume, in individuals with MCI, compared to CN. Furthermore, if dynamic posturography scores are well associated with brain volume, it may hold clinical utility as a biomarker of neurodegeneration.

# The neurophysiology of postural control

While it was previously thought that postural control was regulated by one "balance system", it is now understood that postural control is maintained through the interaction of several complex systems. Thus, in order to maintain postural stability, sensory cues are integrated from the visual, somatosensory, and vestibular systems. This allows for the effector system to maintain balance based on our position, velocity, and acceleration. Individuals with AD and MCI may experience sensory impairments to one of these systems, as well as to the integration of their outputs. For example, several studies have found an association between cognitive impairment and impaired functioning of the visual system (Bokde *et al.*, 2008; Valenti, 2010; Marchetti & Whitney, 2013). Marchetti and Whitney (2013) summarized the literature regarding the changes to visual functioning in older adults with cognitive decline. It was found that individuals with mild dementia and AD demonstrated impairments to various aspects of visual functioning including light tracking, and visuospatial functioning, compared to age-matched controls. Similarly, Stephen *et al.* (2010) observed reduced somatosensory system function in individuals with MCI and AD.

Meanwhile, vestibular system impairments have been commonly observed in AD patients (Nakamagoe *et al.*, 2015; Harun *et al.*, 2016; Agrawal *et al.*, 2020). However, the mechanistic interaction between the deterioration of the vestibular system and the time course of AD development is still unclear.

Detriments to the integration of sensory output information have been observed in healthy older adults, compared to those who were younger, in the context of the SOT (Redfern *et al.*, 2019). Furthermore, Redfern *et al.* (2019) hypothesized that this deficit was due to the reduction in cognitive capacity occurring with aging. Therefore, it is unsurprising that exacerbated deficits to sensory system integration are evident in individuals with both AD and MCI (Chong *et al.*, 1999; Mahoney & Verghese, 2020). Importantly, these impairments to sensory system integration were correlated with impaired static balance in individuals with MCI (Mahoney & Verghese, 2020). Identifying specific sensory system contributions to postural control for individuals with MCI may help distinguish important strategies for the maintenance of postural control and fall prevention.

In addition to the sensory systems implicated in postural control, discrete brain areas and structures are known to be critical to the maintenance of postural control (Surgent *et al.*, 2019). Dijkstra *et al.* (2020) performed a systematic review of the evidence concerning the neural networks supporting postural control in healthy individuals. Included studies assessed static, dynamic, or reactive postural control, using either actual postural tasks, or a postural simulation. Critical structures which were activated in an effort to maintain postural control included the brainstem, cerebellum, basal ganglia, thalamus, and several cortical regions.

Furthermore, Surgent *et al.* (2019) synthesized the literature regarding these discrete brain areas and their associations with postural control. This was examined in a range of populations, including those of a clinical nature, who were known to have impaired balance, as well as nonclinical populations. They investigated studies which assessed static and/or dynamic postural control and it was found that the brainstem/cerebellar region was the most frequent contributor to postural control, followed by the frontal and temporal regions, respectively. Importantly, the hippocampus accounted for nearly half of the temporal associations with postural control, suggesting that it plays a strong role in the maintenance of postural control. When subcortical regions were assessed, it was observed that gray matter volumes of each of the basal ganglia, thalamus, and nucleus accumbens were frequently related to performance on balance measures. More specifically, smaller gray matter volumes of the putamen and caudate were found to be related to poorer postural control in individuals with AD (Lee *et al.*, 2017).

Surgent *et al.* (2019) propose that their findings demonstrate that postural control is a global brain effort, rather than the product of the activity of only a few specific brain regions. Meanwhile, their results also demonstrate that certain brain structures may be particularly important to the regulation of postural control. While these findings are valuable, studies of this nature have not

19

been performed in the context of MCI. It is possible that postural control is well correlated to global or discrete brain volumes in MCI individuals, which may be a useful indicator of neurodegeneration. Therefore, it would be beneficial to explore the relationships between brain volumes and postural control performance in the context of MCI.

## Hypotheses

<u>Primary hypothesis</u>: Individuals with MCI will demonstrate reduced postural control compared to CN. <u>Secondary hypothesis</u>: Individuals with MCI will exhibit reduced brain volumes compared to CN. <u>Tertiary hypothesis</u>: Reduced total and or regional brain volumes will be associated with poorer postural control in CN and MCI individuals.

## Chapter III: Methods

#### Study Design

This study was an observational – exploratory – study, employing a cross-sectional design. It was conducted across two sites: the Jewish Rehabilitation Hospital in Laval, Quebec, and the Douglas Hospital in Montreal, Quebec.

While this research investigates only the aspects of postural control and brain volume in MCI and CN individuals, it is part of a much larger collaboration. The study was comprised of two components: that performed by Dr. Pedro Rosa-Neto's lab – the Translational Biomarkers of Aging and Dementia (TRIAD) study, and that of Dr. Roig's Memory Lab. The TRIAD study is thought to be one of the largest longitudinal biomarker-based study on aging and dementia, focusing on gold-standard biomarkers. As such, a multitude of well-established brain biomarker measures were investigated, including MRI scans, which allowed for the measurement of brain volume. As well, the TRIAD study performed cognitive, and neuropsychological assessments, in order to classify patients by cognitive level (i.e., CN vs. MCI).

At the Memory Lab, a physical performance battery was developed using the International Classification of Functioning framework (WHO, 2001). This battery allowed for the assessment of the full spectrum of physical function. Further, the physical performance battery was designed to complement the measures assessed by the TRIAD study, as it is understood that cognitive decline is typically accompanied by declines in physical function (Montero-Odasso & Hachinski, 2014; Montero-Odasso *et al.*, 2014; Bahureksa *et al.*, 2017; Kueper *et al.*, 2017).

#### **Procedures**

Ethics approval was obtained from the Centre de Recherche Interdisciplinaire en Readaptation (CRIR) in October of 2017 and renewed in 2019 (CRIR-1260-0717). Further, ethics approval was obtained specific to the COVID-19 pandemic. Participants each attended two laboratory visits, and written, informed consent was obtained at the beginning of each visit. The visit to Dr. Pedro Rosa-Neto's lab at the Douglas Hospital allowed for the classification of cognitive status, and completion of magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) scans allowing for brain volume acquisition. At the Memory Lab, postural control was assessed using dynamic posturography.

The following section outlines inclusion and exclusion criteria. Please note that while the conditions were designed for the full spectrum of the TRIAD and Memory Lab studies, as previously stated, this project pertains only to the aspects of postural control and brain volume in MCI and CN individuals.

## **Study Participants**

Fifty individuals (32 MCI and 18 CN) enrolled in the TRIAD study who met the inclusion criteria for functional and exercise testing, were recruited to participate in the study. Participants were adults between 50 and 85 years of age, residing within the Greater Montreal area. **Inclusion criteria - all participants:** 1) individuals weighing < 136 kg and aged 50 to 85 years; 2) healthy

with no clinically relevant finding on physical examination at screening; 3) able to read at a 6th grade level or equivalent and had a history of academic achievement and/or employment sufficient to exclude mental retardation; 4) in stable medical condition based on medical history, physical examination, vital sign measurements and ECG; 5) in good health based on laboratory safety tests; 6) have MRI, or will be acquiring MRI within six months; 7) signed and dated written informed consent. **Inclusion criteria for CN Group**: 1) a mini mental state examination (MMSE) score > 27; 2) clinical dementia rating scale score = 0; 3) no history of subjective memory or other cognitive complaints; 4) no objective evidence of memory or cognitive impairment from the neuropsychological battery. **Inclusion criteria for MCI group**: 1) modified Hachinski score <4; 2) MMSE score 18 to <26; 3) clinical dementia rating scale score= 0.5; 4) history of subjective cognitive impairment 5) objective cognitive impairment demonstrated in the neuropsychological battery; 6) preserved activities of daily living.

**Exclusion criteria for all participants**: 1) subjects with absolute contraindications to exercise based on the criteria of the American College of Sports Medicine (ACSM, 2000); 2) participants with difficulty understanding the procedures of the experiments; 3) participation in another study within four weeks of screening, or in a PET research study or other study involving administration of a radioactive substance or ionizing radiation within 12 months prior to screening, or if they have undergone an extensive (> 50 mSv) radiological examination within this period; 4) diagnosis of a psychotic disorder (including substance abuse) within two years prior to screening; 5) presence of a neurological disorder at screening will also be excluded; 6) history of cancer or uncontrolled endocrine, gastrointestinal, cardiovascular, hematological, hepatic, immunological, renal, respiratory, genitourinary or neurological disease; 7) participants who are hepatitis B, C or human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) carriers; 8) major surgery or donation or loss of one unit of blood

(approximately 500 mL) within four weeks prior to screening; 9) implants such as implanted cardiac pacemakers or defibrillators, and other medical implants that have not been certified for MRI; 10) evidence of cerebrovascular disease, infectious disease, space-occupying lesions, normal pressure hydrocephalus or any other abnormalities associated with central nervous system disease; 11) regular consumption of alcohol, cannabis, illicit drugs, or caffeine (6+ per day); 12) claustrophobia; 13) female subjects who were pregnant, lactating or breastfeeding were excluded.

# **General Assessments**

#### **Neuropsychological Assessments**

Diagnoses of MCI were based on clinical, neuropsychological, and imaging data and were confirmed by an expert consensus panel of clinicians, neuropsychologists, and nurses. Standard neuropsychological assessments were performed for each participant by a certified neuropsychologist. Assessments included: the MMSE, the Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA), the Frontal Assessment Battery, four components of the Wechsler Abbreviated Scale of Intelligence (vocabulary, similarities, matrix reasoning and block design), the Cogstate computerized cognitive battery an automated program. Lastly, a variety of assessments that make up the Clinical Dementia Rating were performed, including: the Hachinski scale, the Global Deterioration Scale, the Geriatric Depression Rating Scale, the Mattis Dementia Rating Scale, and Hamilton scales for anxiety. A demographic questionnaire was also completed, in order to acquire personal information such as education level, age, sex, and medication.

## **Brain Volumes**

MRI images were acquired on a 3T Siemens Magnetom scanner using a standard head coil. An MPRAGE MRI sequence was employed to obtain a high-resolution (1 mm isotropic voxels) T1-weighted anatomical image of the entire brain. T1-weighted images were non-uniformity and

23

field-distortion corrected and processed using an in-house pipeline. This pipeline used Freesurfer (https://surfer.nmr.mgh.harvard.edu) for parcellating the brain. and **SPM12** (https://fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk/spm/) for the general tissue-based segmentation. From the regular Freesurfer output, the DKT atlas (Klein, A., and Tourville, J., 2012. Front. Neurosci. 6:171) and the segmentation map ("aparc\_aseg") were used to identify regions of interest (ROIs). The overall brain segmentation into grey matter (GM), white matter (WM) and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) was done using the Dartel module of SPM12 (J. Ashburner. A Fast Diffeomorphic Image Registration Algorithm. NeuroImage, 38(1):95-113, 2007; see https://neurometrika.org/node/34) which was used to warp the segmented images to ADNI standard space (http://adni.loni.usc.edu/datasamples/), representing adaptation of **MNI152** standard template an (http://www.bic.mni.mcgill.ca/ServicesAtlases/ICBM152NLin2009) to aging populations. Random field theory (RFT; Worsley, K.J., Marrett, S., Neelin, P., Vandal, A.C., Friston, K.J., and Evans, A.C. (1996)). Human Brain Mapping, 4:58-73) convolution was performed to accurately estimate the tissue classes, with their masks subsequently binarized by assigning the highest probability of each tissue class. Then, the intracranial volume (ICV) was obtained as a combination of GM, WM and CSF. To compute volumes for individual ROIs, the voxel count was performed within the corresponding parcellation and segmentation maps obtained from Freesurfer, ensuring all voxels counted were within the grey matter mask; as the MRI resolution is 1mm isotropic, and the voxel count values were divided by 1000, the resulting units are cubic centimeters. Namely, the following ROIs from the DKT atlas were used: precentral gyrus, postcentral gyrus, pericalcarine cortex, thalamus, caudate nucleus, putamen, pallidum, nucleus accumbens and hippocampus (Fig 1a-g). The aparg\_aseg segmentation map from Freesurfer was used to define the cerebellar masks. Brain structure volumes were presented as a percentage of ICV, such that

values were first divided by ICV, and then multiplied by 100. Standard deviations were similarly multiplied by 100. This adjustment was made in order to account for inter-individual differences in brain volume.



**Figure 1a.** Visualization of the thalamus.

Figure 1b. Visualization of the caudate.



**Figure 1c**. Visualization of the putamen.



**Figure 1d**. Visualization of the pallidum.

**Figure 1e**. Visualization of the accumbens.

**Figure 1f**. Visualization of the hippocampus.

**Figure 1g**. Visualization of the cerebellum.

## **Postural Control Assessment**

An EquiTest system (NeuroCom International Inc., Clackamas, OR) was used to assess postural control quantitatively, using the SOT. The SOT, whose reliability and validity are well established and which has previously been used in individuals with AD (Lee *et al.*, 2017) and MCI (Baydan *et al.*, 2020), consists of six conditions that manipulate visual, somatosensory, and vestibular inputs to challenge postural control.

Each condition is comprised of three trials, and each trial has a duration of either 20 seconds, or until the participant requires a step to regain balance, or touches the visual surround for support (Roig *et al.*, 2011). In the latter case, the trial receives an equilibrium score of zero and was registered as a fall. Trials and conditions were performed consecutively, however short rests were provided when necessary.

Depending on which SOT condition is being performed, the EquiTest system modifies the support surface (by tilting the force plate in the sagittal plane), the visual surround (by tilting the background in the sagittal plane), or both elements simultaneously. This allows for the alteration of somatosensory, visual, and vestibular inputs, respectively (**Table 1**). The vestibular system is specifically challenged in conditions 5 and 6, when the support surface is altered while visual input is eliminated (i.e., participants' eyes are closed) or when both the support surface and the visual surround are altered simultaneously.

Condition	Description	Sensory system altered	Sensory system targeted
1	Eyes open, fixed surface, and visual surround	None	All
2	Eyes closed, fixed surface	None	Somatosensory and vestibular
3	Eyes open, fixed surface, sway- referenced visual surround	Visual	Somatosensory and vestibular
4	Eyes open, sway-referenced surface, fixed visual surround	Somatosensory	Visual and vestibular
5	Eyes closed, sway-referenced surface	Somatosensory	Vestibular
6	Eyes open, sway-referenced surface, and visual surround	Visual and somatosensory	Vestibular

**Table 1**. Description of the six conditions in the Sensory Organization Test

The sway gain of the EquiTest system was set to 1, signifying that the support surface or visual surround followed the individual's sway exactly. Equilibrium scores (based on an individual's postural sway) for each SOT condition were calculated by determining the maximum and minimum anterior posterior sway angles (angle between a line projecting vertically from the centre of foot support and a line from the centre of foot support to the centre of gravity). Following the completion of the SOT, a composite equilibrium score was calculated. A score of 100 represents no postural sway (e.g., perfect postural control), while a lower score indicates increasingly poor postural control. Scores were age-normalized according to previously obtained data integrated in the Equitest system (Black, 2001; Ionescu *et al.*, 2005).

Additionally, the SOT allows for sensory analysis – calculating four values which indicate the potential contributions of each individual sensory systems to postural control. These outputs include SOM (somatosensory), VIS (visual), VEST (vestibular), and PREF (visual preference). Scores were computed using ratios of equilibrium scores, such that VIS was calculated using the ratio of average scores from condition 4 to condition 1, SOM from condition 2 to condition 1, and VEST from condition 5 to condition 1. PREF was calculated by dividing the sum of the average scores of conditions 3 and 6 by the sum of the average scores of conditions 2 and 5.

As the SOT challenges balance, participants were required to wear a safety harness while performing testing. As an extra precaution, an assessor stood behind each participant for all trials, in order to help participants regain balance, should they require it.

## **Overall Physical Function**

The Short Physical Performance Battery (SPPB) was employed in order to assess overall physical function for each participant. This battery evaluates gait speed, as well as static and dynamic balance. The SPPB is scored out of 12 with 4 points assigned to each of: a four meter walk, 10 chair stands, and 10-second static balance holds in each of three positions (side-by-side, semi-tandem, and tandem). A score of 12 indicates a perfect score, while lower scores indicate reduced capacity for physical function.

#### Data Analysis

#### **Sample Size Estimation**

The statistical package G\*Power was used to determine the sample size required to obtain a power of 80% (alpha <0.05) when comparing the CN and MCI groups. Using previous data, we estimated a difference between group in SOT of 5 points and an averaged SD of 6.2 (Lee *et al.*, 2017). We would have required 52 participants per group to detect a difference in SOT using independent t-tests. Effect sizes were estimated based on data collected by Lee *et al.* (2017). For this study, we aimed to recruit 30 participants per group, which was an ambitious but (we believed) feasible target for an MSc study before the COVID-19. Although this target has not yet been achieved due to COVID-19, recruitment and data collection is currently ongoing in an effort to increase the sample size.

# **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analyses were carried out JMP Pro version 15 (SAS). Data were first plotted in order to visualize distributions for each of the two (CN and MCI) groups separately, using normal quantile plots and histograms. The Shapiro-Wilk's test was used to confirm normality. Demographic data were compared using independent t-tests, or Mann-Whitney U tests for continuous variables, while Chi-square tests were performed for categorical variables. **Primary analyses:** Independent t-tests or Mann Whitney U tests were also used in order to determine differences between groups for measures of postural control, including falls, as well as brain volumes adjusted for ICV. Data were presented as means and standard error of the mean (SEM), and all analyses were performed with 2-tailed probability tests where the statistical level is set at p<0.05. **Secondary analyses:** We first explored the linearity of the association between dependent (postural control) and independent (brain volumes) variables using scatter plots and correlational analyses. Separate linear regression models were then constructed between dependent and independent variables. We used a forward step-wise regression procedure in order to explore potential covariates and confounding variables.

Our main analysis was focused on the interaction between the composite score of the SOT and total brain volume. However, exploratory analyses were also performed to generate hypotheses regarding potential associations between other measures of postural control and the volume of discrete areas of the brain. ICV differed between sexes, with men having greater ICV than women (<0.0001). Therefore, brain volumes were divided by ICV in order to account for these differences. Given the exploratory nature of our analyses, the alpha threshold for significance (p<0.05) was not corrected for multiple comparisons. Data were reported with means and SEM unless otherwise stated.

# Chapter IV: Results

# **Demographics**

Demographic characteristics for all participants are presented in **Table 2**. MCI and CN adults had similar sample characteristics, with no significant differences in age, BMI, or education. MCI individuals showed significantly poorer MMSE scores, MoCA scores, and global CDR scores which was to be expected. Additionally, significant differences were observed in the GPAQ MET total, demonstrating that the CN group was more physically active than the MCI group. No significant differences were found between groups for the SPPB, indicating similar overall physical function for the MCI and CN groups.

 Table 2. Sample characteristics.

	Group		p-value
	CN (n= 32)	MCI (n= 18)	
Sex (male/female)	24/12	11/7	0.92
Age, y	73.03 (6.69)	74.50 (6.86)	0.76
BMI	27.51 (4.30)	27.92 (4.23)	0.62
Education, y	14.97 (3.14)	14.13 (3.40)	0.21
MMSE score*	29.32 (0.87)	28.39 (1.14)	0.0028
MoCA score*	26.52 (2.62)	24.28 (3.27)	0.0095
GPAQ MET total*	2892.41 (2589)	1741.11 (3367.68)	0.016
CDR global*	0.016 (0.090)	0.39 (0.21)	< 0.0001
<b>SPPB</b> Data are presented as mean (SD)	11.36 (0.86) ). CN, cognitively no	10.6 (1.4) ormal; MCI, mild cognitiv	0.6891 e impairment; y,

years; BMI, body mass index; MMSE, Mini Mental State Examination; MoCA, Montreal Cognitive Assessment; GPAQ, Global Physical Activity Questionnaire; SPPB, Short Physical Performance Battery. \* significantly different between groups (p < 0.05).

# Postural control

Average composite postural control scores for both the MCI and CN groups can be observed in **Figure 1**. The MCI group was found to have a lower average score than the CN group, however, differences were not statistically significant [t(26.59) = 0.12, p = 0.062].



Results for estimated specific contributions of specific sensory systems can be observed in **Figure 2**. Average EquiTest composite score for MCI and CN participants. Error bars are SEM.

**Table 3**. Differences between MCI and CN adults for the somatosensory, visual, and vestibular system contributions to postural control did not reach statistical significance.

Table 3. Average individual s	sensory system scores	for maintenance of pos	stural control.
-------------------------------	-----------------------	------------------------	-----------------

	CN	MCI	р
Somatosensory	94.37 (3.32)	95.89 (1.15)	0.67
Visual	83.93 (1.75)	75.67 (5.50)	0.084
Vestibular	57.48 (4.46)	47.28 (5.78)	0.085

Data are presented as mean (SEM). CN, cognitively normal; MCI, mild cognitive impairment.

When the median number of falls were examined for the MCI and CN groups, differences between groups were not statistically significance (p=0.19), however a greater median number of falls was observed in the MCI group [1.5, IQR (3.25)] than in the CN group [0, IQR (2)] (**Figure 3**).



**Figure 3.** Median number of falls for MCI and CN groups. No significant difference was found between groups (p=0.19). Error bars are interquartile range.

## **Brain volume**

Although there were observable differences in total brain volume between the MCI and

CN groups (Figure 4), they did not reach statistical significance [t(36.83) = 0.20, p = 0.098].



**Figure 4.** Total brain volume of MCI and CN participants. Between group differences did not reach statistical significance (p=0.098). Error bars are SEM.

Regional analyses of brain volume revealed significant differences between MCI and CN adults in the post central gyrus [t(40.20) = 0.078, p = 0.039], but no differences were observed in the precentral [t(34.60) = 0.39, p = 0.20] or pericalcarine [t(38.35) = 0.52, p = 0.26] areas of the brain.



**Figure 5.** Average precentral brain volume of MCI and CN participants. No significant difference was found between groups (p=0.20). Error bars are SEM.

**Figure 6**. Average postcentral brain volume of MCI and CN participants. No significant difference was found between groups (p=0.039). Error bars are SEM.

**Figure** 7. Average pericalcarine brain volume of MCI and CN participants. No significant difference was found between groups (p=0.26). Error bars are SEM.

Discrete structural brain volumes adjusted for ICV for all participants can be seen in **Table 4**. Although the MCI group exhibited smaller brain volumes for all structures, significant differences were only found in the caudate and accumbens. Differences in hippocampal volumes were near to reaching significance [t(36.01) = 0.11, p = 0.053].

	CN	MCI	р
Thalamus	0.20 (0.0057)	0.19 (0.0088)	0.070
Caudate	0.18 (0.0051)	0.16 (0.0061)	0.013*
Putamen	0.23 (0.0061)	0.22 (0.0094)	0.13
Pallidus	0.12 (0.0025)	0.93 (0.0017)	0.22
Accumbens	0.030 (0.00079)	0.026 (0.00089)	0.0058*
Hippocampus	0.23 (0.0061)	0.21 (0.0080)	0.053
Cerebellum	8.53 (0.15)	8.4 (0.19)	0.31

Table 4. Discrete brain volumes CN and MCI participants, as a percentage of ICV.

Data are presented as mean (SEM). CN, cognitively normal; ICV, intracranial volume MCI, mild cognitive impairment. \* significantly different between groups p < 0.05.

## Correlation between brain volumes and postural control

In CN adults, there were no observed relationships between aspects of postural control and regional, discrete, or global brain volumes. Meanwhile, in MCI participants, the SOT composite score was significantly associated with the pre ( $R^2=0.58$ , p=0.012) and post central gyri ( $R^2=0.55$ , p=0.019), in addition to the total brain volume ( $R^2=0.60$ , p=0.0079). Additionally, there were no statistically significant relationships between measures of postural control and discrete brain volumes, however a trending relationship was found between the SOT composite score and the putamen ( $R^2=0.45$ , p=0.064).



**Figure 8.** Correlation comparing composite EquiTest scores and brain volume in CN participants.

**Figure 9**. Correlation comparing composite EquiTest scores and brain volume in MCI participants.

A stepwise-regression model was employed in order to investigate covariates. However, the inclusion of potential covariates and confounding variables (age and biological sex) did not improve the model for either MCI or CN groups. Therefore, covariates were not included, and a simple correlation was performed. Additionally, in the MCI group, only the postural control composite score was found to predict brain volumes.
#### Chapter V: Discussion

#### **Postural control**

Firstly, our study investigated differences in the composite postural control score, generated by the SOT, between MCI and CN groups. While the MCI group demonstrated a lower average score compared to CN, differences did not reach statistical significance. Previous studies have documented significant postural control impairments in individuals with MCI compared to CN when employing clinical balance assessments (Shin *et al.*, 2011; Deschamps *et al.*, 2014; Mignardot *et al.*, 2014). Further, this difference was observed with the use of the SOT in a small study with 10 CN and 10 MCI participants (Baydan *et al.*, 2020). However, it should be noted that in that study, MCI global cognitive performance was very low. The average MoCA score for the MCI group was reported to be  $15.9 \pm 2.92$ , while the mean MMSE score was  $21.2 \pm 1.39$ .

Work by Petersen *et al.* (1999) indicated the mean MMSE for MCI patients to be 26.0  $\pm$  0.3. In employing the MoCA, an upper cut-off score of 26 has been proposed in order to identify cognitive impairment – a score more than ten points greater than that observed by Baydan *et al.* (2020) (Nasreddine *et al.*, 2005; Smith *et al.*, 2007). Further, Smith *et al.* (2007) found patients with dementia to exhibit a mean MoCA score of 21.0  $\pm$  3.4 – over five points above that achieved by the group identified as MCI in the study by Baydan *et al.* (2020). Therefore, although Baydan *et al.* (2020) characterized these 10 adults as MCI, their criteria are not consistent with known classification criteria for MCI. Consequently, it is possible that individuals characterized as MCI in the study performed by Baydan *et al.* (2020) in fact suffered from dementia.

In comparison, our MCI population demonstrated an average MoCA score of  $24.28 \pm 3.27$ and MMSE score of  $28.39 \pm 1.14$ . Therefore, it is possible that postural control differences in our population were not as pronounced due to higher global cognitive functioning in the MCI group, indicating that our group may be at an earlier point in cognitive decline. Moreover, our study was limited by its small sample size, which was below the estimated sample size estimated from the study by Lee *et al.* (2017), and which was required to detect significant between group differences in the composite score of the SOT. Since our results already indicate a clear trend (p=0.062) to detect significant between-group differences in postural control, it is likely that accumulating data on a larger population would result in significant findings.

When distinct contributions of each sensory system to the maintenance of postural control were assessed, differences were observed for each of the SOM, VIS, VEST, and PREF parameters. Results only approached statistical significance in the visual (p=0.084) and vestibular systems (p=0.085). It should be noted however, that the conditions assessing the contributions of the vestibular system to postural control are also the most challenging. Therefore, it is possible that between-group differences in the VEST parameter were larger in-part due to the difficulty of these conditions, and not simply because of an impairment to vestibular system function.

The present findings are in line with the only available literature, as Baydan *et al.* (2020) found no significant differences between MCI and CN groups for each of the SOM, VIS, VEST and PREF parameters. However, the limitations of this study (i.e., sample size) have been discussed previously. Therefore, while the present results may indicate that individuals with MCI perform similarly to those identified as CN in the use of specific sensory system information for the maintenance of postural control, we suspect differences would reach significance with a larger sample size.

When investigating the average number of recorded falls occurring in an SOT assessment, differences were not found to be significantly different between the MCI and CN groups. It remains important to consider the small sample size of this group. With the MCI group reporting an average

of 1.5 more falls per SOT assessment than the CN, and a sample size that did not reach the estimated target, it remains possible that differences would reach statistical significance with a greater number of participants.

Although it is known that individuals with MCI are more prone to falls than CN individuals (Delbaere *et al.*, 2012; Doi *et al.*, 2015; van der Wardt *et al.*, 2015; Tyrovolas *et al.*, 2016), previous studies have not reported differences in falls in the context of the SOT, and so cannot be compared to. Additionally, it is important to consider that a fall on the SOT is registered when a participant loses their balance in a bipedal stance, requiring a step, or holding on to the visual surround in order to regain balance (Roig *et al.*, 2011). Thus, in the SOT, the definition of a fall varies from what is typically considered to be a fall in real life.

### **Brain Volume**

Total, regional, and structural brain volumes were compared between MCI and CN groups. Total brain volumes were found to be smaller in the MCI group; however, differences did not reach statistical significance (p=0.098). While it is possible that these results would change with a greater sample size, these findings align with the literature. Cross-sectional measures of global brain volume have not demonstrated the ability to distinguish MCI individuals from CN (Convit *et al.*, 1997; van der Flier *et al.*, 2002; Wolf *et al.*, 2004; Sluimer *et al.*, 2008). However, total brain volume is consistently reduced in individuals diagnosed with AD, compared to MCI and CN adults (Wolf *et al.*, 2001; Wolf *et al.*, 2004; Van Der Flier & Scheltens, 2009). Further, increased rates of change in total brain volume have demonstrated value in predicting the onset of dementia and AD progression (Jack *et al.*, 2004; Sluimer *et al.*, 2008; Henneman *et al.*, 2009). Therefore, total brain volume remains a useful indicator of global neurodegeneration, especially as a repeatedmeasure in MCI patients in order to observe rate of change, as well as cross-sectionally in patients already diagnosed with AD.

When between-group differences in the volumes of the precentral, postcentral, and pericalcarine regions of the brain were assessed, findings were statistically significant only for the postcentral gyrus.

The literature investigating brain volume changes in these regions related to AD is sparse. However, all three of these regions have been demonstrated to be significantly smaller in AD patients compared to CN individuals and those with MCI (Yang *et al.*, 2019). Furthermore, Fennema-Notestine *et al.* (2009) explored differences between MCI and CN brain volumes across several measures, including the above regions. However, MCI individuals were split into two subgroups: multi-domain MCI (MMCI), and single-domain MCI (SMCI). Results were reported separately for each group. The SMCI group exhibited no significant differences in brain volume for any of the precentral, postcentral, or pericalcarine regions compared to the CN groups. Meanwhile, the MMCI group demonstrated significantly reduced volumes in the precentral (p<0.001) and postcentral (p<0.001) regions. Fennema-Notestine *et al.* (2009) propose the MMCI group to be in a later stage of prodromal AD, which suggests that these changes to brain structure may be more likely to appear later in the timeline of cognitive decline.

All specific structural brain volumes were similarly found to be smaller in the MCI group compared to CN, with the exception of the pallidus. Statistically significant differences were demonstrated only in the caudate nucleus (p=0.013) and nucleus accumbens (p=0.0058). Additionally, hippocampal differences were near to significant (p=0.053). Once again, it appears likely that with a larger sample size the brain volumes of certain structures, such as the hippocampus, may become significantly different between groups. In line with this supposition, Braak and Braak (1991) described six stages of neuropathological progression of AD and found that the earliest stages of development involve the entorhinal region and hippocampus. While Braak and Braak (1991) investigated neurofibrillary tangle development and not brain volume, this finding may suggest that in the earliest stages of AD, pathologic changes may be observed in the hippocampus.

Over the following decades, hippocampal atrophy was repeatedly implicated in AD development, indicating reduced hippocampal volume to be a hallmark of AD (Hyman *et al.*, 1984; Fox *et al.*, 1996; Ryu *et al.*, 2010; Clerx *et al.*, 2012). Furthermore, reduced hippocampal volume is well-evidenced in the MCI condition (Convit *et al.*, 1997; Wolf *et al.*, 2004; Fennema-Notestine *et al.*, 2009; Cherubini *et al.*, 2010; Liu *et al.*, 2010; Zidan *et al.*, 2019).

While differences in other subcortical structures are not ubiquitous (Fennema-Notestine *et al.*, 2009; Cherubini *et al.*, 2010), several studies have noted significant differences between MCI and CN adults in the volume of the thalamus (Pedro *et al.*, 2012; Hahn *et al.*, 2016; Zidan *et al.*, 2019). Furthermore, Yi *et al.* (2016) explored subcortical brain volumes in a relatively large sample which included 201 MCI individuals, and 101 CN. They found significantly smaller volumes of the amygdala, thalamus, putamen, nucleus accumbens, and hippocampus in the MCI group, compared to the CN group (Yi *et al.*, 2016). This supports the notion that a larger sample size may result in increased findings of significant differences in subcortical brain volumes between the MCI and CN groups.

## **Relationship between postural control and brain volume**

Thirdly, the current study revealed a strong relationship between global brain volume and composite postural control score but only in individuals with MCI. Given the small differences in

brain volume between groups at this early stage of cognitive decline this finding is striking. This information suggests that postural control, as assessed with dynamic posturography, may be a very sensitive indicator of global neurodegeneration in individuals with MCI.

These findings extend upon previous studies which indicated a relationship between postural control and brain volume with declining cognitive functioning. For instance, Kido *et al.* (2010) examined the relationship between static postural control and brain volume in a group of individuals which included CN, MCI, and AD, adults. Postural stability was assessed using a posturograph force plate, and poorer postural stability was associated with greater brain atrophy – indicated by increases to the temporal horn area, an index of medial-temporal lobe atrophy. Associations were not reported for CN, MCI, and AD adults separately, making results challenging to compare.

More recently, Makizako *et al.* (2013) found an indirect relationship between performance on a one-legged balance test, and brain volume in individuals with MCI. Specifically, performance on a one-legged balance task was significantly decreased for individuals who fell at least once over the 12-month follow up period, compared to those who did not experience a fall (p=0.002). Additionally, an increased risk of falls during the follow-up period was associated with reduced baseline gray matter volume in the middle frontal gyrus (p<0.001) and the superior frontal gyrus (p<0.001). These findings suggested the possibility of a correlation between postural control and brain volume in individuals with cognitive decline and indicated a need for further research exploring this relationship.

Moreover, Lee *et al.* (2017) performed a study investigating the relationship between subcortical brain volumes and postural control, while employing the SOT in AD patients. Their results indicated a relationship between the composite score of the SOT and each of the nucleus

accumbens ( $R^2=0.214$ , p<0.001), hippocampus ( $R^2=0.06$ , p<0.05), and thalamus ( $R^2=0.112$ , p<0.05). These results were critical in demonstrating a relationship between postural control and brain volume with cognitive decline.

In our study, the lack of significant findings for correlations between subcortical brain volumes and composite postural control scores may indicate a need for a larger sample size. Alternately, these relationships may only reveal themselves for individuals farther along in the process of cognitive decline, when brain volumes atrophy to a greater extent. Yet, our study still demonstrated correlations between the SOT composite score and precentral and postcentral volumes in the MCI group. Furthermore, with small differences in brain volume and postural control between groups, this strong correlation indicates postural control, as measured by dynamic posturography, to be a sensitive measure of structural brain deterioration. Additionally, our results provide evidence for this relationship at an earlier time-point in the process of cognitive decline than previously demonstrated.

#### **Strengths and limitations**

Our study had a number of strengths and limitations. One strength is the rigorous methods employed in order to determine the cognitive status of each participant. This included thorough neuropsychological testing which was performed by certified neuropsychologists, and confirmed by a panel. Further, these assessments were combined with neuroimaging measures, a resource that is not always taken into account. Additionally, inclusion criteria were extensive, in order to mitigate confounding factors.

Importantly, this study also suffers from some limitations, perhaps the greatest of which is our small sample size. Due to complications with COVID-19, our data collection was paused for six months. As such, we were unable to assess the number of participants required to meet the estimated sample size necessary to observe between group differences on SOT performance. This in turn, may have impacted the results. Additionally, inclusion criteria did not include diagnosis of vestibular disorders, or sensory impairments, which may have the potential to impact results. Furthermore, this study may incur some heterogeneity in the results due to the inclusion of different MCI subtypes. However, those diagnosed with an MCI subtype other than amnestic numbered only 2 out of the 18 MCI participants.

As well, when facilitating the SOT, experimenters were not blinded to cognitive status. However, the objective nature of the SOT and computerized score output leaves little vulnerability to bias. Finally, this study is cross-sectional in nature, and so cannot indicate how postural control will predict further neurodegeneration and cognitive decline over time. Therefore, future research should include longitudinal studies, in order to explore the predictive value of postural control on neurodegeneration, cognitive decline, and turnover to AD, within MCI individuals.

## Chapter VI: Conclusions

Ultimately, this study demonstrated a strong relationship between brain volume and postural control in individuals with MCI. These results were evident alongside small betweengroup differences in brain volumes and dynamic posturography scores, which did not meet statistical significance. Therefore, postural control reveals itself to be a highly sensitive marker of global neurodegeneration in individuals with MCI.

# References

ACSM (2000) ACSM's Guidelines for Exercise Testing and Prescription, Philadelphia.

- Agrawal, Y., Smith, P.F. & Rosenberg, P.B. (2020) Vestibular impairment, cognitive decline and Alzheimer's disease: balancing the evidence. *Aging Ment Health*, **24**, 705-708.
- Albert, M.S., DeKosky, S.T., Dickson, D., Dubois, B., Feldman, H.H., Fox, N.C., Gamst, A., Holtzman, D.M., Jagust, W.J., Petersen, R.C., Snyder, P.J., Carrillo, M.C., Thies, B. & Phelps, C.H. (2011) The diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment due to Alzheimer's disease: recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Dement*, 7, 270-279.

Alzheimer's, A. (2013) 2013 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. *Alzheimers Dement*, **9**, 208-245.

Alzheimer's, A. (2016) 2016 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. Alzheimers Dement, 12, 459-509.

- Andrews-Hanna, J.R., Snyder, A.Z., Vincent, J.L., Lustig, C., Head, D., Raichle, M.E. & Buckner, R.L. (2007) Disruption of large-scale brain systems in advanced aging. *Neuron*, **56**, 924-935.
- Anstey, K.J., von Sanden, C. & Luszcz, M.A. (2006) An 8-year prospective study of the relationship between cognitive performance and falling in very old adults. *J Am Geriatr Soc*, **54**, 1169-1176.
- APA (2013) Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders.
- Atiya, M., Hyman, B.T., Albert, M.S. & Killiany, R. (2003) Structural magnetic resonance imaging in established and prodromal Alzheimer disease: a review. *Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord*, **17**, 177-195.
- Bahureksa, L., Najafi, B., Saleh, A., Sabbagh, M., Coon, D., Mohler, M.J. & Schwenk, M. (2017) The Impact of Mild Cognitive Impairment on Gait and Balance: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Studies Using Instrumented Assessment. *Gerontology*, **63**, 67-83.
- Baker, J., de Laat, D., Kruger, E., McRae, S., Trung, S., Zottola, C., Omaña, H. & Hunter, S.W. (2020)
  Reliable and valid measures for the clinical assessment of balance and gait in older adults with dementia: a systematic review. *European Journal of Physiotherapy*, 1-12.
- Baloh, R.W., Fife, T.D., Zwerling, L., Socotch, T., Jacobson, K., Bell, T. & Beykirch, K. (1994) Comparison of static and dynamic posturography in young and older normal people. J Am Geriatr Soc, 42, 405-412.

- Barker, W.W., Luis, C.A., Kashuba, A., Luis, M., Harwood, D.G., Loewenstein, D., Waters, C., Jimison, P., Shepherd, E., Sevush, S., Graff-Radford, N., Newland, D., Todd, M., Miller, B., Gold, M., Heilman, K., Doty, L., Goodman, I., Robinson, B., Pearl, G., Dickson, D. & Duara, R. (2002) Relative frequencies of Alzheimer disease, Lewy body, vascular and frontotemporal dementia, and hippocampal sclerosis in the State of Florida Brain Bank. *Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord*, 16, 203-212.
- Baumgart, M., Snyder, H.M., Carrillo, M.C., Fazio, S., Kim, H. & Johns, H. (2015) Summary of the evidence on modifiable risk factors for cognitive decline and dementia: A population-based perspective. *Alzheimers Dement*, **11**, 718-726.
- Baydan, M., Caliskan, H., Balam-Yavuz, B., Aksoy, S. & Boke, B. (2020) The Interaction Between Mild Cognitive Impairment with Vestibulo-ocular Reflex, Dynamic Visual Acuity and Postural Balance in Older Adults. *Exp Gerontol*, **130**, 110785.
- Bernard, C., Helmer, C., Dilharreguy, B., Amieva, H., Auriacombe, S., Dartigues, J.F., Allard, M. & Catheline, G. (2014) Time course of brain volume changes in the preclinical phase of Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Dement*, **10**, 143-151 e141.
- Black, F.O. (2001) What can posturography tell us about vestibular function? *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, **942**, 446-464.
- Blankevoort, C.G., van Heuvelen, M.J. & Scherder, E.J. (2013) Reliability of six physical performance tests in older people with dementia. *Phys Ther*, **93**, 69-78.
- Bokde, A.L., Lopez-Bayo, P., Born, C., Dong, W., Meindl, T., Leinsinger, G., Teipel, S.J., Faltraco, F., Reiser, M., Moller, H.J. & Hampel, H. (2008) Functional abnormalities of the visual processing system in subjects with mild cognitive impairment: an fMRI study. *Psychiatry Res*, 163, 248-259.
- Borges Sde, M., Radanovic, M. & Forlenza, O.V. (2015) Fear of falling and falls in older adults with mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. *Neuropsychol Dev Cogn B Aging Neuropsychol Cogn*, **22**, 312-321.
- Braak, H. & Braak, E. (1991) Neuropathological stageing of Alzheimer-related changes. *Acta Neuropathol*, **82**, 239-259.
- Buracchio, T., Dodge, H.H., Howieson, D., Wasserman, D. & Kaye, J. (2010) The trajectory of gait speed preceding mild cognitive impairment. *Arch Neurol*, **67**, 980-986.
- Camicioli, R., Panzer, V.P. & Kaye, J. (1997) Balance in the healthy elderly: posturography and clinical assessment. *Arch Neurol*, **54**, 976-981.

- Cherubini, A., Peran, P., Spoletini, I., Di Paola, M., Di Iulio, F., Hagberg, G.E., Sancesario, G., Gianni, W., Bossu, P., Caltagirone, C., Sabatini, U. & Spalletta, G. (2010) Combined volumetry and DTI in subcortical structures of mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease patients. *J Alzheimers Dis*, **19**, 1273-1282.
- Chong, R.K., Horak, F.B., Frank, J. & Kaye, J. (1999) Sensory organization for balance: specific deficits in Alzheimer's but not in Parkinson's disease. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci*, **54**, M122-128.
- Clem, M.A., Holliday, R.P., Pandya, S., Hynan, L.S., Lacritz, L.H. & Woon, F.L. (2017) Predictors That a Diagnosis of Mild Cognitive Impairment Will Remain Stable 3 Years Later. *Cogn Behav Neurol*, **30**, 8-15.
- Clerx, L., Visser, P.J., Verhey, F. & Aalten, P. (2012) New MRI markers for Alzheimer's disease: a metaanalysis of diffusion tensor imaging and a comparison with medial temporal lobe measurements. *J Alzheimers Dis*, **29**, 405-429.
- Convit, A., De Leon, M.J., Tarshish, C., De Santi, S., Tsui, W., Rusinek, H. & George, A. (1997) Specific hippocampal volume reductions in individuals at risk for Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging*, 18, 131-138.
- Davatzikos, C., Bhatt, P., Shaw, L.M., Batmanghelich, K.N. & Trojanowski, J.Q. (2011) Prediction of MCI to AD conversion, via MRI, CSF biomarkers, and pattern classification. *Neurobiol Aging*, **32**, 2322 e2319-2327.
- Deary, I.J., Corley, J., Gow, A.J., Harris, S.E., Houlihan, L.M., Marioni, R.E., Penke, L., Rafnsson, S.B. & Starr, J.M. (2009) Age-associated cognitive decline. *Br Med Bull*, **92**, 135-152.
- Del Campo, N., Payoux, P., Djilali, A., Delrieu, J., Hoogendijk, E.O., Rolland, Y., Cesari, M., Weiner, M.W., Andrieu, S., Vellas, B. & Group, M.D.S. (2016) Relationship of regional brain beta-amyloid to gait speed. *Neurology*, **86**, 36-43.
- Delbaere, K., Kochan, N.A., Close, J.C., Menant, J.C., Sturnieks, D.L., Brodaty, H., Sachdev, P.S. & Lord, S.R. (2012) Mild cognitive impairment as a predictor of falls in community-dwelling older people. *Am J Geriatr Psychiatry*, **20**, 845-853.
- Deschamps, T., Beauchet, O., Annweiler, C., Cornu, C. & Mignardot, J.B. (2014) Postural control and cognitive decline in older adults: position versus velocity implicit motor strategy. *Gait Posture*, **39**, 628-630.

- deToledo-Morrell, L., Stoub, T.R., Bulgakova, M., Wilson, R.S., Bennett, D.A., Leurgans, S., Wuu, J. & Turner, D.A. (2004) MRI-derived entorhinal volume is a good predictor of conversion from MCI to AD. *Neurobiol Aging*, **25**, 1197-1203.
- Devanand, D.P., Pradhaban, G., Liu, X., Khandji, A., De Santi, S., Segal, S., Rusinek, H., Pelton, G.H., Honig, L.S., Mayeux, R., Stern, Y., Tabert, M.H. & de Leon, M.J. (2007) Hippocampal and entorhinal atrophy in mild cognitive impairment: prediction of Alzheimer disease. *Neurology*, 68, 828-836.
- Dickerson, B.C., Goncharova, I., Sullivan, M.P., Forchetti, C., Wilson, R.S., Bennett, D.A., Beckett, L.A. & deToledo-Morrell, L. (2001) MRI-derived entorhinal and hippocampal atrophy in incipient and very mild Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging*, **22**, 747-754.
- Dickstein, D.L., Walsh, J., Brautigam, H., Stockton, S.D., Jr., Gandy, S. & Hof, P.R. (2010) Role of vascular risk factors and vascular dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease. *Mt Sinai J Med*, **77**, 82-102.
- Dijkstra, B.W., Bekkers, E.M.J., Gilat, M., de Rond, V., Hardwick, R.M. & Nieuwboer, A. (2020) Functional neuroimaging of human postural control: A systematic review with meta-analysis. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev*, **115**, 351-362.
- Dodel, R., Belger, M., Reed, C., Wimo, A., Jones, R.W., Happich, M., Argimon, J.M., Bruno, G., Vellas, B. & Haro, J.M. (2015) Determinants of societal costs in Alzheimer's disease: GERAS study baseline results. *Alzheimers Dement*, **11**, 933-945.
- Doi, T., Blumen, H.M., Verghese, J., Shimada, H., Makizako, H., Tsutsumimoto, K., Hotta, R., Nakakubo, S. & Suzuki, T. (2017) Gray matter volume and dual-task gait performance in mild cognitive impairment. *Brain Imaging Behav*, **11**, 887-898.
- Doi, T., Shimada, H., Park, H., Makizako, H., Tsutsumimoto, K., Uemura, K., Nakakubo, S., Hotta, R. & Suzuki, T. (2015) Cognitive function and falling among older adults with mild cognitive impairment and slow gait. *Geriatr Gerontol Int*, **15**, 1073-1078.
- Driscoll, I., Davatzikos, C., An, Y., Wu, X., Shen, D., Kraut, M. & Resnick, S.M. (2009) Longitudinal pattern of regional brain volume change differentiates normal aging from MCI. *Neurology*, **72**, 1906-1913.
- Du, A.T., Schuff, N., Kramer, J.H., Ganzer, S., Zhu, X.P., Jagust, W.J., Miller, B.L., Reed, B.R., Mungas, D., Yaffe, K., Chui, H.C. & Weiner, M.W. (2004) Higher atrophy rate of entorhinal cortex than hippocampus in AD. *Neurology*, **62**, 422-427.
- Dubois, B., Feldman, H.H., Jacova, C., Dekosky, S.T., Barberger-Gateau, P., Cummings, J., Delacourte, A., Galasko, D., Gauthier, S., Jicha, G., Meguro, K., O'Brien, J., Pasquier, F., Robert, P., Rossor, M.,

Salloway, S., Stern, Y., Visser, P.J. & Scheltens, P. (2007) Research criteria for the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: revising the NINCDS-ADRDA criteria. *Lancet Neurol*, **6**, 734-746.

Evans, P.H. (1965) Relation of Longstanding Blood-Pressure Levels to Atherosclerosis. *Lancet*, **1**, 516-519.

- Fan, Y., Batmanghelich, N., Clark, C.M., Davatzikos, C. & Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging, I. (2008) Spatial patterns of brain atrophy in MCI patients, identified via high-dimensional pattern classification, predict subsequent cognitive decline. *Neuroimage*, **39**, 1731-1743.
- Fennema-Notestine, C., Hagler, D.J., Jr., McEvoy, L.K., Fleisher, A.S., Wu, E.H., Karow, D.S., Dale, A.M. & Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging, I. (2009) Structural MRI biomarkers for preclinical and mild Alzheimer's disease. *Hum Brain Mapp*, **30**, 3238-3253.
- Fjell, A.M., Walhovd, K.B., Fennema-Notestine, C., McEvoy, L.K., Hagler, D.J., Holland, D., Brewer, J.B. & Dale, A.M. (2009) One-year brain atrophy evident in healthy aging. *J Neurosci*, **29**, 15223-15231.
- Fletcher, E., Gavett, B., Harvey, D., Farias, S.T., Olichney, J., Beckett, L., DeCarli, C. & Mungas, D. (2018) Brain volume change and cognitive trajectories in aging. *Neuropsychology*, **32**, 436-449.
- Fotenos, A.F., Snyder, A.Z., Girton, L.E., Morris, J.C. & Buckner, R.L. (2005) Normative estimates of crosssectional and longitudinal brain volume decline in aging and AD. *Neurology*, **64**, 1032-1039.
- Fox, N.C., Warrington, E.K., Freeborough, P.A., Hartikainen, P., Kennedy, A.M., Stevens, J.M. & Rossor, M.N. (1996) Presymptomatic hippocampal atrophy in Alzheimer's disease. A longitudinal MRI study. *Brain*, **119 ( Pt 6)**, 2001-2007.
- Frisoni, G.B., Fox, N.C., Jack, C.R., Jr., Scheltens, P. & Thompson, P.M. (2010) The clinical use of structural MRI in Alzheimer disease. *Nat Rev Neurol*, **6**, 67-77.
- Fryar, C.D., Ostchega, Y., Hales, C.M., Zhang, G. & Kruszon-Moran, D. (2017) Hypertension Prevalence and Control Among Adults: United States, 2015-2016. *NCHS Data Brief*, 1-8.
- Gauthier, S., Chertkow, H., Theriault, J., Chayer, C., Menard, M.C., Lacombe, G., Rosa-Neto, P. & Ismail, Z. (2020) CCCDTD5: research diagnostic criteria for Alzheimer's Disease. *Alzheimers Dement (N Y)*, 6, e12036.
- Giertsen, J.C. (1966) Atherosclerosis in an autopsy series. 7. Relation of hypertension to atherosclerosis. *Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand*, **66**, 331-340.
- Goldstein, I.B., Bartzokis, G., Guthrie, D. & Shapiro, D. (2002) Ambulatory blood pressure and brain atrophy in the healthy elderly. *Neurology*, **59**, 713-719.

- Good, C.D., Johnsrude, I.S., Ashburner, J., Henson, R.N., Friston, K.J. & Frackowiak, R.S. (2001) A voxelbased morphometric study of ageing in 465 normal adult human brains. *Neuroimage*, **14**, 21-36.
- Grande, G., Triolo, F., Nuara, A., Welmer, A.K., Fratiglioni, L. & Vetrano, D.L. (2019) Measuring gait speed to better identify prodromal dementia. *Exp Gerontol*, **124**, 110625.
- Gray, M., Gills, J.L., Glenn, J.M., Vincenzo, J.L., Walter, C.S., Madero, E.N., Hall, A., Fuseya, N. & Bott, N.T. (2021) Cognitive decline negatively impacts physical function. *Exp Gerontol*, **143**, 111164.
- Hahn, C., Lee, C.U., Won, W.Y., Joo, S.H. & Lim, H.K. (2016) Thalamic Shape and Cognitive Performance in Amnestic Mild Cognitive Impairment. *Psychiatry Investig*, **13**, 504-510.
- Harun, A., Oh, E.S., Bigelow, R.T., Studenski, S. & Agrawal, Y. (2016) Vestibular Impairment in Dementia. *Otol Neurotol*, **37**, 1137-1142.
- Hatazawa, J., Yamaguchi, T., Ito, M., Yamaura, H. & Matsuzawa, T. (1984) Association of hypertension with increased atrophy of brain matter in the elderly. *J Am Geriatr Soc*, **32**, 370-374.
- Heijer, T., Skoog, I., Oudkerk, M., de Leeuw, F.E., de Groot, J.C., Hofman, A. & Breteler, M.M. (2003)
  Association between blood pressure levels over time and brain atrophy in the elderly. *Neurobiol Aging*, 24, 307-313.
- Henneman, W.J., Sluimer, J.D., Barnes, J., van der Flier, W.M., Sluimer, I.C., Fox, N.C., Scheltens, P., Vrenken, H. & Barkhof, F. (2009) Hippocampal atrophy rates in Alzheimer disease: added value over whole brain volume measures. *Neurology*, **72**, 999-1007.
- Holland, D., Brewer, J.B., Hagler, D.J., Fennema-Notestine, C., Dale, A.M. & Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging, I. (2009) Subregional neuroanatomical change as a biomarker for Alzheimer's disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **106**, 20954-20959.
- Hyman, B.T., Van Hoesen, G.W., Damasio, A.R. & Barnes, C.L. (1984) Alzheimer's disease: cell-specific pathology isolates the hippocampal formation. *Science*, **225**, 1168-1170.
- Ionescu, E., Dubreuil, C. & Ferber-Viart, C.C. (2005) [Physiological changes in balance control of adults aged 20 to 60 years assessed with Equitest]. *Ann Otolaryngol Chir Cervicofac*, **122**, 231-235.
- Jack, C.R., Jr., Albert, M.S., Knopman, D.S., McKhann, G.M., Sperling, R.A., Carrillo, M.C., Thies, B. & Phelps, C.H. (2011) Introduction to the recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Dement*, 7, 257-262.

- Jack, C.R., Jr., Petersen, R.C., Xu, Y.C., O'Brien, P.C., Smith, G.E., Ivnik, R.J., Boeve, B.F., Waring, S.C., Tangalos, E.G. & Kokmen, E. (1999) Prediction of AD with MRI-based hippocampal volume in mild cognitive impairment. *Neurology*, **52**, 1397-1403.
- Jack, C.R., Jr., Shiung, M.M., Gunter, J.L., O'Brien, P.C., Weigand, S.D., Knopman, D.S., Boeve, B.F., Ivnik, R.J., Smith, G.E., Cha, R.H., Tangalos, E.G. & Petersen, R.C. (2004) Comparison of different MRI brain atrophy rate measures with clinical disease progression in AD. *Neurology*, 62, 591-600.
- Jagust, W., Gitcho, A., Sun, F., Kuczynski, B., Mungas, D. & Haan, M. (2006) Brain imaging evidence of preclinical Alzheimer's disease in normal aging. *Ann Neurol*, **59**, 673-681.
- Kato-Narita, E.M., Nitrini, R. & Radanovic, M. (2011) Assessment of balance in mild and moderate stages of Alzheimer's disease: implications on falls and functional capacity. *Arq Neuropsiquiatr*, **69**, 202-207.
- Kerr, B., Condon, S.M. & McDonald, L.A. (1985) Cognitive spatial processing and the regulation of posture. *J Exp Psychol Hum Percept Perform*, **11**, 617-622.
- Kido, T., Tabara, Y., Igase, M., Ochi, N., Uetani, E., Nagai, T., Yamamoto, M., Taguchi, K., Miki, T. & Kohara, K. (2010) Postural instability is associated with brain atrophy and cognitive impairment in the elderly: the J-SHIPP study. *Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord*, **29**, 379-387.
- Kikkert, L.H.J., Vuillerme, N., van Campen, J.P., Hortobagyi, T. & Lamoth, C.J. (2016) Walking ability to predict future cognitive decline in old adults: A scoping review. *Ageing Res Rev*, **27**, 1-14.
- Killiany, R.J., Gomez-Isla, T., Moss, M., Kikinis, R., Sandor, T., Jolesz, F., Tanzi, R., Jones, K., Hyman, B.T. & Albert, M.S. (2000) Use of structural magnetic resonance imaging to predict who will get Alzheimer's disease. Ann Neurol, 47, 430-439.
- Kivipelto, M., Laakso, M.P., Tuomilehto, J., Nissinen, A. & Soininen, H. (2002) Hypertension and hypercholesterolaemia as risk factors for Alzheimer's disease: potential for pharmacological intervention. CNS Drugs, 16, 435-444.
- Knopman, D., Boland, L.L., Mosley, T., Howard, G., Liao, D., Szklo, M., McGovern, P., Folsom, A.R. & Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities Study, I. (2001) Cardiovascular risk factors and cognitive decline in middle-aged adults. *Neurology*, 56, 42-48.
- Korf, E.S., Scheltens, P., Barkhof, F. & de Leeuw, F.E. (2005) Blood pressure, white matter lesions and medial temporal lobe atrophy: closing the gap between vascular pathology and Alzheimer's disease? *Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord*, **20**, 331-337.

- Korf, E.S., White, L.R., Scheltens, P. & Launer, L.J. (2004) Midlife blood pressure and the risk of hippocampal atrophy: the Honolulu Asia Aging Study. *Hypertension*, **44**, 29-34.
- Kueper, J.K., Speechley, M., Lingum, N.R. & Montero-Odasso, M. (2017) Motor function and incident dementia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Age Ageing*, **46**, 729-738.
- Lajoie, Y., Teasdale, N., Bard, C. & Fleury, M. (1993) Attentional demands for static and dynamic equilibrium. *Exp Brain Res*, **97**, 139-144.
- Leandri, M., Cammisuli, S., Cammarata, S., Baratto, L., Campbell, J., Simonini, M. & Tabaton, M. (2009) Balance features in Alzheimer's disease and amnestic mild cognitive impairment. *J Alzheimers Dis*, **16**, 113-120.
- Lee, Y.W., Lee, H., Chung, I.S. & Yi, H.A. (2017) Relationship between postural instability and subcortical volume loss in Alzheimer's disease. *Medicine (Baltimore)*, **96**, e7286.
- Lennon, M.J., Makkar, S.R., Crawford, J.D. & Sachdev, P.S. (2019) Midlife Hypertension and Alzheimer's Disease: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *J Alzheimers Dis*, **71**, 307-316.
- Liu, Y., Paajanen, T., Zhang, Y., Westman, E., Wahlund, L.O., Simmons, A., Tunnard, C., Sobow, T., Mecocci, P., Tsolaki, M., Vellas, B., Muehlboeck, S., Evans, A., Spenger, C., Lovestone, S., Soininen, H. & AddNeuroMed, C. (2010) Analysis of regional MRI volumes and thicknesses as predictors of conversion from mild cognitive impairment to Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging*, **31**, 1375-1385.
- Loewenstein, D.A., Acevedo, A., Small, B.J., Agron, J., Crocco, E. & Duara, R. (2009) Stability of different subtypes of mild cognitive impairment among the elderly over a 2- to 3-year follow-up period. *Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord*, **27**, 418-423.
- Mahoney, J.R. & Verghese, J. (2020) Does Cognitive Impairment Influence Visual-Somatosensory Integration and Mobility in Older Adults? *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci*, **75**, 581-588.
- Makizako, H., Shimada, H., Doi, T., Park, H., Yoshida, D., Uemura, K., Tsutsumimoto, K., Liu-Ambrose, T. & Suzuki, T. (2013) Poor balance and lower gray matter volume predict falls in older adults with mild cognitive impairment. *BMC Neurol*, **13**, 102.
- Malek-Ahmadi, M. (2016) Reversion From Mild Cognitive Impairment to Normal Cognition: A Meta-Analysis. *Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord*, **30**, 324-330.

- Manly, J.J., Tang, M.X., Schupf, N., Stern, Y., Vonsattel, J.P. & Mayeux, R. (2008) Frequency and course of mild cognitive impairment in a multiethnic community. *Ann Neurol*, **63**, 494-506.
- Manolio, T.A., Kronmal, R.A., Burke, G.L., Poirier, V., O'Leary, D.H., Gardin, J.M., Fried, L.P., Steinberg, E.P. & Bryan, R.N. (1994) Magnetic resonance abnormalities and cardiovascular disease in older adults. The Cardiovascular Health Study. *Stroke*, **25**, 318-327.
- Marchetti, M.T. & Whitney, S.L. (2013) Postural control in older adults with cognitive dysfunction. *Physical Therapy Reviews*, **11**, 161-168.
- Markesbery, W.R. (1997) Neuropathological criteria for the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging*, **18**, S13-19.
- McEvoy, L.K., Fennema-Notestine, C., Roddey, J.C., Hagler, D.J., Jr., Holland, D., Karow, D.S., Pung, C.J., Brewer, J.B., Dale, A.M. & Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging, I. (2009) Alzheimer disease: quantitative structural neuroimaging for detection and prediction of clinical and structural changes in mild cognitive impairment. *Radiology*, **251**, 195-205.
- McGough, E.L., Logsdon, R.G., Kelly, V.E. & Teri, L. (2013) Functional mobility limitations and falls in assisted living residents with dementia: physical performance assessment and quantitative gait analysis. *J Geriatr Phys Ther*, **36**, 78-86.
- McKhann, G.M., Knopman, D.S., Chertkow, H., Hyman, B.T., Jack, C.R., Jr., Kawas, C.H., Klunk, W.E., Koroshetz, W.J., Manly, J.J., Mayeux, R., Mohs, R.C., Morris, J.C., Rossor, M.N., Scheltens, P., Carrillo, M.C., Thies, B., Weintraub, S. & Phelps, C.H. (2011) The diagnosis of dementia due to Alzheimer's disease: recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Dement*, 7, 263-269.
- Mignardot, J.B., Beauchet, O., Annweiler, C., Cornu, C. & Deschamps, T. (2014) Postural sway, falls, and cognitive status: a cross-sectional study among older adults. *J Alzheimers Dis*, **41**, 431-439.
- Monge, Z.A. & Madden, D.J. (2016) Linking cognitive and visual perceptual decline in healthy aging: The information degradation hypothesis. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev*, **69**, 166-173.
- Montero-Odasso, M. (2016) Gait as a biomarker of cognitive impairment and dementia syndromes. Quo vadis? *Eur J Neurol*, **23**, 437-438.
- Montero-Odasso, M. & Hachinski, V. (2014) Preludes to brain failure: executive dysfunction and gait disturbances. *Neurol Sci*, **35**, 601-604.

- Montero-Odasso, M., Oteng-Amoako, A., Speechley, M., Gopaul, K., Beauchet, O., Annweiler, C. & Muir-Hunter, S.W. (2014) The motor signature of mild cognitive impairment: results from the gait and brain study. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci*, **69**, 1415-1421.
- Montero-Odasso, M., Speechley, M., Muir-Hunter, S.W., Sarquis-Adamson, Y., Sposato, L.A., Hachinski, V., Borrie, M., Wells, J., Black, A., Sejdic, E., Bherer, L., Chertkow, H., Canadian, G. & Cognition, N. (2018) Motor and Cognitive Trajectories Before Dementia: Results from Gait and Brain Study. J Am Geriatr Soc, 66, 1676-1683.
- Montero-Odasso, M.M., Sarquis-Adamson, Y., Speechley, M., Borrie, M.J., Hachinski, V.C., Wells, J.,
  Riccio, P.M., Schapira, M., Sejdic, E., Camicioli, R.M., Bartha, R., McIlroy, W.E. & Muir-Hunter, S.
  (2017) Association of Dual-Task Gait With Incident Dementia in Mild Cognitive Impairment:
  Results From the Gait and Brain Study. *JAMA Neurol*, **74**, 857-865.
- Moradi, E., Pepe, A., Gaser, C., Huttunen, H., Tohka, J. & Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging, I. (2015) Machine learning framework for early MRI-based Alzheimer's conversion prediction in MCI subjects. *Neuroimage*, **104**, 398-412.
- Morris, J.C., Storandt, M., Miller, J.P., McKeel, D.W., Price, J.L., Rubin, E.H. & Berg, L. (2001) Mild cognitive impairment represents early-stage Alzheimer disease. *Arch Neurol*, **58**, 397-405.
- Muir-Hunter, S.W., Graham, L. & Montero Odasso, M. (2015) Reliability of the Berg Balance Scale as a Clinical Measure of Balance in Community-Dwelling Older Adults with Mild to Moderate Alzheimer Disease: A Pilot Study. *Physiother Can*, **67**, 255-262.
- Murphy, E.A., Holland, D., Donohue, M., McEvoy, L.K., Hagler, D.J., Jr., Dale, A.M., Brewer, J.B. & Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging, I. (2010) Six-month atrophy in MTL structures is associated with subsequent memory decline in elderly controls. *Neuroimage*, **53**, 1310-1317.
- Nadkarni, N.K., Lopez, O.L., Perera, S., Studenski, S.A., Snitz, B.E., Erickson, K.I., Mathis, C.A., Nebes, R.D., Redfern, M. & Klunk, W.E. (2017) Cerebral Amyloid Deposition and Dual-Tasking in Cognitively Normal, Mobility Unimpaired Older Adults. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci*, **72**, 431-437.
- Nakamagoe, K., Fujimiya, S., Koganezawa, T., Kadono, K., Shimizu, K., Fujizuka, N., Takiguchi, S., Ueno, T., Monzen, T. & Tamaoka, A. (2015) Vestibular Function Impairment in Alzheimer's Disease. *J Alzheimers Dis*, **47**, 185-196.
- Naritomi, H., Meyer, J.S., Sakai, F., Yamaguchi, F. & Shaw, T. (1979) Effects of advancing age on regional cerebral blood flow. Studies in normal subjects and subjects with risk factors for atherothrombotic stroke. *Arch Neurol*, **36**, 410-416.

- Nasreddine, Z.S., Phillips, N.A., Bedirian, V., Charbonneau, S., Whitehead, V., Collin, I., Cummings, J.L. & Chertkow, H. (2005) The Montreal Cognitive Assessment, MoCA: a brief screening tool for mild cognitive impairment. *J Am Geriatr Soc*, **53**, 695-699.
- O'Sullivan, M., Jones, D.K., Summers, P.E., Morris, R.G., Williams, S.C. & Markus, H.S. (2001) Evidence for cortical "disconnection" as a mechanism of age-related cognitive decline. *Neurology*, **57**, 632-638.
- Ostchega, Y., Fryar, C.D., Nwankwo, T. & Nguyen, D.T. (2020) Hypertension Prevalence Among Adults Aged 18 and Over: United States, 2017-2018. *NCHS Data Brief*, 1-8.
- Pedro, T., Weiler, M., Yasuda, C.L., D'Abreu, A., Damasceno, B.P., Cendes, F. & Balthazar, M.L. (2012)
  Volumetric brain changes in thalamus, corpus callosum and medial temporal structures: mild
  Alzheimer's disease compared with amnestic mild cognitive impairment. *Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord*, 34, 149-155.
- Pedroso, R.V., Coelho, F.G., Santos-Galduroz, R.F., Costa, J.L., Gobbi, S. & Stella, F. (2012) Balance, executive functions and falls in elderly with Alzheimer's disease (AD): a longitudinal study. *Arch Gerontol Geriatr*, **54**, 348-351.
- Petersen, R.C. (2000) Mild cognitive impairment: transition between aging and Alzheimer's disease. *Neurologia*, **15**, 93-101.

Petersen, R.C. (2004) Mild cognitive impairment as a diagnostic entity. J Intern Med, 256, 183-194.

- Petersen, R.C., Smith, G.E., Waring, S.C., Ivnik, R.J., Tangalos, E.G. & Kokmen, E. (1999) Mild cognitive impairment: clinical characterization and outcome. *Arch Neurol*, **56**, 303-308.
- Pfefferbaum, A., Sullivan, E.V., Rosenbloom, M.J., Mathalon, D.H. & Lim, K.O. (1998) A controlled study of cortical gray matter and ventricular changes in alcoholic men over a 5-year interval. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*, **55**, 905-912.
- Plassman, B.L., Langa, K.M., Fisher, G.G., Heeringa, S.G., Weir, D.R., Ofstedal, M.B., Burke, J.R., Hurd, M.D., Potter, G.G., Rodgers, W.L., Steffens, D.C., Willis, R.J. & Wallace, R.B. (2007) Prevalence of dementia in the United States: the aging, demographics, and memory study. *Neuroepidemiology*, **29**, 125-132.
- Prince, M., Bryce, R., Albanese, E., Wimo, A., Ribeiro, W. & Ferri, C.P. (2013) The global prevalence of dementia: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *Alzheimers Dement*, **9**, 63-75 e62.

- Raji, C.A., Lopez, O.L., Kuller, L.H., Carmichael, O.T. & Becker, J.T. (2009) Age, Alzheimer disease, and brain structure. *Neurology*, **73**, 1899-1905.
- Ramanoel, S., Hoyau, E., Kauffmann, L., Renard, F., Pichat, C., Boudiaf, N., Krainik, A., Jaillard, A. & Baciu, M. (2018) Gray Matter Volume and Cognitive Performance During Normal Aging. A Voxel-Based Morphometry Study. *Front Aging Neurosci*, **10**, 235.
- Raz, N., Lindenberger, U., Rodrigue, K.M., Kennedy, K.M., Head, D., Williamson, A., Dahle, C., Gerstorf, D.
  & Acker, J.D. (2005) Regional brain changes in aging healthy adults: general trends, individual differences and modifiers. *Cereb Cortex*, **15**, 1676-1689.
- Raz, N. & Rodrigue, K.M. (2006) Differential aging of the brain: patterns, cognitive correlates and modifiers. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev*, **30**, 730-748.
- Raz, N., Rodrigue, K.M. & Acker, J.D. (2003a) Hypertension and the brain: vulnerability of the prefrontal regions and executive functions. *Behav Neurosci*, **117**, 1169-1180.
- Raz, N., Rodrigue, K.M., Kennedy, K.M., Dahle, C., Head, D. & Acker, J.D. (2003b) Differential age-related changes in the regional metencephalic volumes in humans: a 5-year follow-up. *Neurosci Lett*, 349, 163-166.
- Raz, N., Rodrigue, K.M., Kennedy, K.M., Head, D., Gunning-Dixon, F. & Acker, J.D. (2003c) Differential aging of the human striatum: longitudinal evidence. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol*, **24**, 1849-1856.
- Redfern, M.S., Chambers, A.J., Sparto, P.J., Furman, J.M. & Jennings, J.R. (2019) Inhibition and decisionprocessing speed are associated with performance on dynamic posturography in older adults. *Exp Brain Res*, 237, 37-45.
- Reitz, C., Brayne, C. & Mayeux, R. (2011) Epidemiology of Alzheimer disease. Nat Rev Neurol, 7, 137-152.
- Resnick, S.M., Pham, D.L., Kraut, M.A., Zonderman, A.B. & Davatzikos, C. (2003) Longitudinal magnetic resonance imaging studies of older adults: a shrinking brain. *J Neurosci*, **23**, 3295-3301.
- Ries, J.D., Hutson, J., Maralit, L.A. & Brown, M.B. (2015) Group Balance Training Specifically Designed for Individuals With Alzheimer Disease: Impact on Berg Balance Scale, Timed Up and Go, Gait Speed, and Mini-Mental Status Examination. J Geriatr Phys Ther, **38**, 183-193.
- Rodrigue, K.M. & Raz, N. (2004) Shrinkage of the entorhinal cortex over five years predicts memory performance in healthy adults. *J Neurosci*, **24**, 956-963.

- Roig, M., Eng, J.J., Macintyre, D.L., Road, J.D. & Reid, W.D. (2011) Postural Control Is Impaired in People with COPD: An Observational Study. *Physiother Can*, **63**, 423-431.
- Ryu, S.Y., Kwon, M.J., Lee, S.B., Yang, D.W., Kim, T.W., Song, I.U., Yang, P.S., Kim, H.J. & Lee, A.Y. (2010) Measurement of precuneal and hippocampal volumes using magnetic resonance volumetry in Alzheimer's disease. *J Clin Neurol*, **6**, 196-203.
- Sakurai, R., Bartha, R. & Montero-Odasso, M. (2019) Entorhinal Cortex Volume Is Associated With Dual-Task Gait Cost Among Older Adults With MCI: Results From the Gait and Brain Study. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci*, **74**, 698-704.
- Salerno, J.A., Murphy, D.G., Horwitz, B., DeCarli, C., Haxby, J.V., Rapoport, S.I. & Schapiro, M.B. (1992)
  Brain atrophy in hypertension. A volumetric magnetic resonance imaging study. *Hypertension*, 20, 340-348.

Salthouse, T.A. (2009) When does age-related cognitive decline begin? *Neurobiol Aging*, **30**, 507-514.

Salthouse, T.A. (2010) Selective review of cognitive aging. J Int Neuropsychol Soc, 16, 754-760.

- Scahill, R.I., Frost, C., Jenkins, R., Whitwell, J.L., Rossor, M.N. & Fox, N.C. (2003) A longitudinal study of brain volume changes in normal aging using serial registered magnetic resonance imaging. Arch Neurol, 60, 989-994.
- Sheridan, P.L. & Hausdorff, J.M. (2007) The role of higher-level cognitive function in gait: executive dysfunction contributes to fall risk in Alzheimer's disease. *Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord*, **24**, 125-137.
- Shin, B.M., Han, S.J., Jung, J.H., Kim, J.E. & Fregni, F. (2011) Effect of mild cognitive impairment on balance. *J Neurol Sci*, **305**, 121-125.
- Singh-Manoux, A., Kivimaki, M., Glymour, M.M., Elbaz, A., Berr, C., Ebmeier, K.P., Ferrie, J.E. & Dugravot, A. (2012) Timing of onset of cognitive decline: results from Whitehall II prospective cohort study. *BMJ*, **344**, d7622.
- Skoog, I. (1997) The relationship between blood pressure and dementia: a review. *Biomed Pharmacother*, **51**, 367-375.
- Skoog, I. & Gustafson, D. (2002) Hypertension and related factors in the etiology of Alzheimer's disease. Ann N Y Acad Sci, **977**, 29-36.

- Sluimer, J.D., van der Flier, W.M., Karas, G.B., Fox, N.C., Scheltens, P., Barkhof, F. & Vrenken, H. (2008) Whole-brain atrophy rate and cognitive decline: longitudinal MR study of memory clinic patients. *Radiology*, **248**, 590-598.
- Smith, T., Gildeh, N. & Holmes, C. (2007) The Montreal Cognitive Assessment: validity and utility in a memory clinic setting. *Can J Psychiatry*, **52**, 329-332.
- Sparto, P.J., Rosso, A.L., Divecha, A.A., Metti, A.L. & Rosano, C. (2020) Shared neural substrates of cognitive function and postural control in older adults. *Alzheimers Dement*, **16**, 621-629.
- Sperling, R.A., Aisen, P.S., Beckett, L.A., Bennett, D.A., Craft, S., Fagan, A.M., Iwatsubo, T., Jack, C.R., Jr., Kaye, J., Montine, T.J., Park, D.C., Reiman, E.M., Rowe, C.C., Siemers, E., Stern, Y., Yaffe, K., Carrillo, M.C., Thies, B., Morrison-Bogorad, M., Wagster, M.V. & Phelps, C.H. (2011) Toward defining the preclinical stages of Alzheimer's disease: recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Dement*, **7**, 280-292.
- Stephen, J.M., Montano, R., Donahue, C.H., Adair, J.C., Knoefel, J., Qualls, C., Hart, B., Ranken, D. & Aine, C.J. (2010) Somatosensory responses in normal aging, mild cognitive impairment, and Alzheimer's disease. *J Neural Transm (Vienna)*, **117**, 217-225.
- Strassburger, T.L., Lee, H.C., Daly, E.M., Szczepanik, J., Krasuski, J.S., Mentis, M.J., Salerno, J.A., DeCarli, C., Schapiro, M.B. & Alexander, G.E. (1997) Interactive effects of age and hypertension on volumes of brain structures. *Stroke*, 28, 1410-1417.
- Surgent, O.J., Dadalko, O.I., Pickett, K.A. & Travers, B.G. (2019) Balance and the brain: A review of structural brain correlates of postural balance and balance training in humans. *Gait Posture*, **71**, 245-252.
- Tangen, G.G., Engedal, K., Bergland, A., Moger, T.A. & Mengshoel, A.M. (2014) Relationships between balance and cognition in patients with subjective cognitive impairment, mild cognitive impairment, and Alzheimer disease. *Phys Ther*, **94**, 1123-1134.
- Teasdale, N., Bard, C., LaRue, J. & Fleury, M. (1993) On the cognitive penetrability of posture control. *Exp* Aging Res, **19**, 1-13.
- Tejada-Vera, B. (2013) Mortality from Alzheimer's disease in the United States: data for 2000 and 2010. NCHS Data Brief, 1-8.
- Telenius, E.W., Engedal, K. & Bergland, A. (2015) Inter-rater reliability of the Berg Balance Scale, 30 s chair stand test and 6 m walking test, and construct validity of the Berg Balance Scale in nursing home residents with mild-to-moderate dementia. *BMJ Open*, **5**, e008321.

- Thompson, P.M., Hayashi, K.M., de Zubicaray, G., Janke, A.L., Rose, S.E., Semple, J., Herman, D., Hong, M.S., Dittmer, S.S., Doddrell, D.M. & Toga, A.W. (2003) Dynamics of gray matter loss in Alzheimer's disease. *J Neurosci*, **23**, 994-1005.
- Tierney, M.C., Fisher, R.H., Lewis, A.J., Zorzitto, M.L., Snow, W.G., Reid, D.W. & Nieuwstraten, P. (1988) The NINCDS-ADRDA Work Group criteria for the clinical diagnosis of probable Alzheimer's disease: a clinicopathologic study of 57 cases. *Neurology*, **38**, 359-364.
- Tolea, M.I., Morris, J.C. & Galvin, J.E. (2016) Trajectory of Mobility Decline by Type of Dementia. *Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord*, **30**, 60-66.
- Twamley, E.W., Ropacki, S.A. & Bondi, M.W. (2006) Neuropsychological and neuroimaging changes in preclinical Alzheimer's disease. *J Int Neuropsychol Soc*, **12**, 707-735.
- Tyrovolas, S., Koyanagi, A., Lara, E., Santini, Z.I. & Haro, J.M. (2016) Mild cognitive impairment is associated with falls among older adults: Findings from the Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing (TILDA). *Exp Gerontol*, **75**, 42-47.

Valenti, D.A. (2010) Alzheimer's disease: visual system review. Optometry, 81, 12-21.

- Van Der Flier, W.M. & Scheltens, P. (2009) Knowing the natural course of biomarkers in AD: longitudinal MRI, CSF and PET data. *J Nutr Health Aging*, **13**, 353-355.
- van der Flier, W.M., van den Heuvel, D.M., Weverling-Rijnsburger, A.W., Bollen, E.L., Westendorp, R.G., van Buchem, M.A. & Middelkoop, H.A. (2002) Magnetization transfer imaging in normal aging, mild cognitive impairment, and Alzheimer's disease. *Ann Neurol*, **52**, 62-67.
- van der Wardt, V., Logan, P., Hood, V., Booth, V., Masud, T. & Harwood, R. (2015) The Association of Specific Executive Functions and Falls Risk in People with Mild Cognitive Impairment and Early-Stage Dementia. *Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord*, **40**, 178-185.
- Vega, J.N. & Newhouse, P.A. (2014) Mild cognitive impairment: diagnosis, longitudinal course, and emerging treatments. *Curr Psychiatry Rep*, **16**, 490.
- Visser, P.J., Scheltens, P., Verhey, F.R., Schmand, B., Launer, L.J., Jolles, J. & Jonker, C. (1999) Medial temporal lobe atrophy and memory dysfunction as predictors for dementia in subjects with mild cognitive impairment. *J Neurol*, **246**, 477-485.

- Walhovd, K.B., Fjell, A.M., Reinvang, I., Lundervold, A., Dale, A.M., Eilertsen, D.E., Quinn, B.T., Salat, D., Makris, N. & Fischl, B. (2005) Effects of age on volumes of cortex, white matter and subcortical structures. *Neurobiol Aging*, 26, 1261-1270; discussion 1275-1268.
- Walhovd, K.B., Westlye, L.T., Amlien, I., Espeseth, T., Reinvang, I., Raz, N., Agartz, I., Salat, D.H., Greve, D.N., Fischl, B., Dale, A.M. & Fjell, A.M. (2011) Consistent neuroanatomical age-related volume differences across multiple samples. *Neurobiol Aging*, **32**, 916-932.
- Wennberg, A.M.V., Savica, R., Hagen, C.E., Roberts, R.O., Knopman, D.S., Hollman, J.H., Vemuri, P., Jack, C.R., Jr., Petersen, R.C. & Mielke, M.M. (2017) Cerebral Amyloid Deposition Is Associated with Gait Parameters in the Mayo Clinic Study of Aging. J Am Geriatr Soc, 65, 792-799.
- Whitwell, J.L., Shiung, M.M., Przybelski, S.A., Weigand, S.D., Knopman, D.S., Boeve, B.F., Petersen, R.C. & Jack, C.R., Jr. (2008) MRI patterns of atrophy associated with progression to AD in amnestic mild cognitive impairment. *Neurology*, **70**, 512-520.

WHO (2001) International Classification of Functioning, Disability, and Health, Geneva.

- Wilkins, C.H., Roe, C.M., Morris, J.C. & Galvin, J.E. (2013) Mild physical impairment predicts future diagnosis of dementia of the Alzheimer's type. *J Am Geriatr Soc*, **61**, 1055-1059.
- Wiseman, R.M., Saxby, B.K., Burton, E.J., Barber, R., Ford, G.A. & O'Brien, J.T. (2004) Hippocampal atrophy, whole brain volume, and white matter lesions in older hypertensive subjects. *Neurology*, **63**, 1892-1897.
- Wolf, H., Grunwald, M., Kruggel, F., Riedel-Heller, S.G., Angerhofer, S., Hojjatoleslami, A., Hensel, A., Arendt, T. & Gertz, H. (2001) Hippocampal volume discriminates between normal cognition; questionable and mild dementia in the elderly. *Neurobiol Aging*, 22, 177-186.
- Wolf, H., Hensel, A., Kruggel, F., Riedel-Heller, S.G., Arendt, T., Wahlund, L.O. & Gertz, H.J. (2004) Structural correlates of mild cognitive impairment. *Neurobiol Aging*, **25**, 913-924.
- Wolfson, L., Whipple, R., Derby, C.A., Amerman, P., Murphy, T., Tobin, J.N. & Nashner, L. (1992) A dynamic posturography study of balance in healthy elderly. *Neurology*, **42**, 2069-2075.
- Yamaguchi, T., Hatazawa, J., Kubota, K., Abe, Y., Fujiwara, T. & Matsuzawa, T. (1983) Correlations between regional cerebral blood flow and age-related brain atrophy: a quantitative study with computed tomography and the xenon-133 inhalation method. *J Am Geriatr Soc*, **31**, 412-416.

- Yang, H., Xu, H., Li, Q., Jin, Y., Jiang, W., Wang, J., Wu, Y., Li, W., Yang, C., Li, X., Xiao, S., Shi, F. & Wang, T. (2019) Study of brain morphology change in Alzheimer's disease and amnestic mild cognitive impairment compared with normal controls. *Gen Psychiatr*, **32**, e100005.
- Yi, H.A., Moller, C., Dieleman, N., Bouwman, F.H., Barkhof, F., Scheltens, P., van der Flier, W.M. & Vrenken, H. (2016) Relation between subcortical grey matter atrophy and conversion from mild cognitive impairment to Alzheimer's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry, 87, 425-432.
- Zidan, M., Boban, J., Bjelan, M., Todorovic, A., Stankov Vujanic, T., Semnic, M., Boban, N. & Kozic, D. (2019) Thalamic volume loss as an early sign of amnestic mild cognitive impairment. *J Clin Neurosci*, 68, 168-173.